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13
14 CHAIR HOKAMA: (Gavel). Committee on Budget and Finance
15

will come to order. This is the 2nd of April 2003.

16

This morning we have Mr. Mateo, Mr. Molina,

17

Mr. Nishiki, Mr. Pontanilla, and Ms. Tavares. The

18

Chair at this time excuses Mr. Carroll, Mr. Kane,

19

and Ms. Johnson.

20 ITEM NO. 1: FISCAL YEAR 2004 BUDGET
21 CHAIR HOKAMA: Before we start on the morning's agenda,
22

we'll have testimony presented. We have Mr. Kane

23

with us this morning. Everyone testifying, you have

24

three minutes to give your comments. Please state

25

your name. If you are representing an organization,
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1

state your organization's name. At the three-minute

2

mark the Staff will inform you and you will have a

3

maximum of one minute to conclude. At this time we

4

also ask anyone with cell phones and pagers to

5

please turn it off or the Chair will have you

6

removed from the chambers.

7
8

Okay. First person is Terryl Vencl.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .

9 MS. VENCL: Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Committee
10

Members. My name is Terryl Vencl. I'm the

11

Executive Director of the Maui Hotel Association. I

12

just wanted to take this opportunity as you begin to

13

talk about the Economic Development Office funding

14

to support the $3.5 million that's in the budget for

15

the Maui Visitors Bureau. I'd also like

16

consideration for anything above that that you feel

17

you can support.

18

We are in a challenging time. We are in an

19

uncertain time. And I know that you face many

20

challenges in this budget, but I also know that --

21

that you're aware of the investment and of the

22

return on the investment. So I want you to just

23

keep in mind as you move through the budget that

24

much of your revenue depends on the visitors and the

25

industry and we want to keep them as healthy and as
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5

profitable as possible.
My comments today are simply to remind you

2
3

that this is no time to cut back on your investment.

4

MVB has a proven track record, and with all of the

5

things facing us, we want to make sure that we don't

6

slide. And we'll do our best to try to make that

7

happen within our own purview. It's going to be

8

more important than ever to keep Maui top of mind.

9

We know the competitors are already out there

10

selling discounts, and we also know -- and you've

11

heard already from the Maui Visitors Bureau that

12

there are plans to try and deal with the situation

13

that we're in. I just ask that you remember that

14

it's an investment and that you do all that you can

15

to keep -- help us to keep Maui top of mind.

16

Mahalo.

17 CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Ms. Vencl
18

this morning? Mr. Nishiki.

19 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. Terryl.
20 MS. VENCL: Yes.
21 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: I don't know when the last time you
22

came to speak to this Council in regards to what was

23

expected and what did not happen. I don't know if

24

Marsha brings more expertise than you, but I know

25

that both of you work together. I want to know what
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1

was expected and what may not come. Has there --

2

anything earth shaking happened between the last

3

time we met and had a discussion?

4 MS. VENCL: You're talking about any -- anything that
5

we -- updates that we know about what the present

6

situation is? Is that what you're referring to, Mr.

7

Nishiki?

8 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Anything and everything that we need
9

to know.

10 MS. VENCL: Okay. I will tell you a little bit that I
11

know, because I had a board meeting yesterday and I

12

questioned some of my folks about what's happening

13

in their properties. And we are seeing less

14

cancellations than other folks. We are getting

15

phone calls. The volume has dropped, but it's --

16

while it might be slower, it's consistent. And we

17

are picking up groups from places where they no

18

longer like to go. Such as one was told to me about

19

Beijing yesterday. So we're going to keep on that.

20

Now, Marsha is more in contact with that.

21

She does a regular I think every other day survey

22

out of her office, and she ask probably give you

23

better information than I can.

24 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Specifically.
25 MS. VENCL: Yes.
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1 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: You come today and say we can take
2

more than what you can give. Well, we will take

3

more if you have anything to give.

4 MS. VENCL: Right.
5 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: I like it and I don't like it. Okay.
6

I think that we don't have much to give, but I think

7

that at the same time I want to know if government's

8

participating, what is the private sector doing

9

about it? I think that recovery from 9/11 has

10

always been a reason why perhaps we've not done

11

well, is what we hear. At the same time, I don't

12

keep in contact and I don't know if they give to you

13

people the profits that the industry might have

14

made. Okay. We don't know that.

15

However, I would think that as much as we

16

have a responsibility with taxpayers' money to help

17

promote something that we depend upon, I think it's

18

contingent also upon the industry to give a little

19

also. So if you say you want 3.5, I'm wondering if

20

the industry's giving a little also. If it is

21

advertising money or whatever, and I don't know who

22

is able to lay a part -- lay it to us what the other

23

side is doing also. If we're partners. Are you and

24

Marsha going to tell us that?

25 MS. VENCL: Yes. Marsha has --
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1 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: As much as you want to increase it
2

from our side, are they also giving more to bring in

3

if they want it?

4 MS. VENCL: Yes, Mr. Nishiki. And Marsha has numbers and
5

she'll be happy to give those to you.

6 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
7 MS. VENCL: If she doesn't have it at her fingertips
8

today, I'm certain that she can provide them.

9 CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions?
10 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: I'm done.
11 CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much -12 MS. VENCL: Thank you.
13 CHAIR HOKAMA: -- for being here, Ms. Vencl.
14

Next we have this morning Marsha Wienert.

15 MS. WIENERT: Aloha, Chairman, Committee Members. I'm
16

Marsha Wienert. I'm the Executive Director of the

17

Maui Visitors Bureau. On behalf of the 450 members

18

of my organization, the residents and businesses

19

that depend on the visitor industry on Maui, I'd

20

like to say thank you for the support that you've

21

given the tourism industry in your financial support

22

and your support on many matters that deal with us.

23

We would like to request your continued

24

support of the investing in our marketing dollars

25

for Maui County. As Terryl said, we are in support
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1

of the $3.5 million that are in the Mayor's budget

2

that came down to this Committee. Our original

3

request was for $3.7 million -- 750 million dollars.

4

That request was based on a few things. The first

5

was because of the situation that we're in today;

6

secondly, because we received $700,000 decrease in

7

our funding from the State of Hawaii this current

8

fiscal year; thirdly, because we don't even have a

9

contract with the State for January of next year.

10

So the funding from the State is very uncertain at

11

this time. That's all because of the previous

12

Governor's line item veto of $5 million in HTA

13

funding.

14

Our programs are accountable, as Terryl said.

15

We've been proven time and time again that the

16

return on the investment where our programs are --

17

is concerned is very sound. Last year visitors on

18

the islands of Maui, Molokai, and Lanai spent $2.9

19

billion in direct spending. We also saw and expect

20

to see about a $17 million investment to the County

21

of Maui in TAT revenues this fiscal year. Maui's

22

businesses and residents are relying on the wisdom

23

of this organization in continuing investing in what

24

makes our economy sound.

25

Your handout that was handed out includes our
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1

budget breakdown of what it is this fiscal year,

2

what the $3.5 million budget would look like, and

3

what the $3.750 million budget would look like. As

4

always, it includes advertising, it includes the

5

various efforts that we do where the travel sellers

6

are concerned, meaning the travel agents and the

7

wholesalers. It also includes public relations and

8

promotions, and it includes our premier sporting

9

events on the islands.

10

Again, we thank you for your past support and

11

we ask for your continued support in the marketing

12

and sales efforts that bring the visitors to Maui

13

County and keep our economy strong. Thank you.

14 CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Wienert.
15
16

Any questions for Ms. Wienert this morning?
Mr. Nishiki.

17 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. Marsha, you know, you were
18

asking for that increase, and of course in the past

19

you get different hotels that are part of a fee or a

20

membership that you raise. Then you often tell us

21

how much each group is participating in regards to

22

promotion for the industry. And I don't -- I don't

23

care to know or have the breakdown. Within those

24

different areas that participate in advertising or

25

whatever, can you tell me if they have increased
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11

their advertising or are going to?

2 MS. WIENERT: They -3 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Because -4 MS. WIENERT: Okay.
5 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: -- I don't want you to look at County
6

taxpayers to be the only one that's going to

7

participate. Tell me what their share is, if you

8

know that, and if you all work together and if they

9

share with you exactly how much they spend to

10

promote their destinations. And I know a lot of

11

them have properties not only on Maui, but I'm just

12

curious to see if they're upping also, just as much

13

as you want us to up.

14 MS. WIENERT: Very good question, and thank you for asking
15

that question. One of the things that has made

16

Maui -- let's just say profitable in regards to our

17

marketing and sales efforts is because we have

18

such -- so many partnership campaigns where we

19

have -- if we're working on the mainland, let's say,

20

and we're doing an advertising campaign let's say in

21

Southern California, and we are -- we have dollars

22

from the wholesaler. We have dollars from the

23

airline. We have dollars from the properties, where

24

MVB's investment of $50,000, the majority of the

25

time will give us a $500,000 campaign in that
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1

neighborhood. So the amount of partnerships that

2

are going on with our marketing dollars are

3

phenomenal.

4

The second part of your question in regards

5

to what are the properties spending directly in

6

marketing and sales is we did the study for last

7

year, and I'll give you 2002, and we'll get some

8

numbers for you, what the anticipated expenditures

9

are for marketing, but it was $34 million in

10

marketing and sales efforts outside of the State of

11

Hawaii. Now, remember, that's outside, because a

12

lot of the F&B stuff is done within the State and a

13

lot of kamaaina stuff is done within the State. So

14

$34 million outside of the State of Hawaii in sales

15

and marketing efforts.

16

The partnership dollars that actually came

17

into our campaign this year -- and I will get you

18

the correct number, but it was very close to about

19

$2 million in dollars that came to the MVB then went

20

out for various marketing programs. A good example

21

of that is our Destination Maui travel agent

22

seminars that we do on the mainland, where every

23

week -- say we're going to do five shows in a week

24

talking to our travel sellers, exciting them,

25

updating them about what's going on here on Maui and
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1

encouraging them to book business to our islands,

2

Maui, Molokai, and Lanai. Is -- Maui Visitors

3

Bureau puts about $30,000 in it, we receive just

4

about 45 to 50,000, depending on what area of the

5

country, from all of the properties and activities

6

on Maui that participate with us. So it's at least

7

a 50/50 share in the cost of doing those -- that

8

promotion. So we extend our dollars in a very large

9

way as often as we possibly can.

10

The partnerships is what makes it all work,

11

because we can go out and talk about things

12

constantly, but unless we've got others that can

13

update and actually close the sale, our efforts

14

would be just brand and image throughout. And so

15

the dollar amount is increasing year after year

16

after year because they know the partnerships work

17

and they know that they're seeing the results.

18 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: If I may. You're going into a new
19

market. Say you're going into a new market. And

20

you go, okay, I'm going to actually spend one dollar

21

for this new market. Do you go to the different

22

resorts and go, I need five cents more from you

23

because we're going into this? I mean, you come and

24

justify to us that because you're going into new

25

markets and whatever that therefore we need this
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1

extra money. So everything that you show to us as

2

to why the 3.7, you can provide in numbers here. My

3

only concern, Mr. Chairman, is, Marsha, how do you

4

hold these other people responsible also?

5

I have yet to understand that portion of

6

money that the visitors bureau coordinates, like you

7

said, with the partners. I don't know that. Say

8

it's the ABC group, okay, how do I know that they

9

gave a thousand dollars in advertising this year and

10

they're going to give $1,500 more during this

11

crises? How do I know that? Do I have to trust you

12

or what? No, I'm serious. It's just a concern.

13 MS. WIENERT: I would be more than happy, Councilman
14

Nishiki, to supply you with -- we actually keep a

15

running total of all of the co-op dollars and all of

16

the in-kind dollars that we receive from all of the

17

properties. Now, that's just Maui businesses. It

18

would not necessarily mean and include the $100,000

19

or the $200,000 that Pleasant Hawaiian Holidays put

20

in or United Vacations or American Airlines or some

21

of those, but it's really just those businesses on

22

the islands that put into our campaigns. And I can

23

give you a total amount for 2002 so you can see

24

exactly what that is.

25

If I take a comparison from this first
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1

quarter of 2003 compared to first quarter of 2002,

2

there's no question that they're putting more

3

dollars into the pot today than they did last year,

4

because they know that by doing it in a partnership,

5

it leverages their dollars threefold. So the $10

6

they would actually spend in that marketplace

7

actually now is $30 --

8 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: So -9 MS. WIENERT: -- in that marketplace.
10 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: So all of these, what you represent
11

to us, you can show us through an accounting?

12 MS. WIENERT: Yes, I can.
13 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: And you do this annually?
14 MS. WIENERT: We actually do it monthly. We do -- my
15

office and staff actually do an accounting on a

16

monthly basis.

17 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. And Mr. Chairman, if there is
18

such an accounting -- because all we get is this.

19

We don't never -- we never get anything else more

20

than this. I'd like to see the more than what we

21

get that she may have to show us that indeed just as

22

much as we're asked to give, the other side is also

23

participating and there is such a way in which we

24

can trace it or track it.

25 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we can --
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1 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Because I think it's important.
2 CHAIR HOKAMA: And I believe the industry has -3

particularly the hotel side has given us a breakdown

4

of in-kind and cash contributions to give back to

5

this community every year also.

6 MS. WIENERT: With the nonprofit donations, right?
7 CHAIR HOKAMA: So, yeah, we'll -- we need to be fair and
8

look at what goes out as well as what comes in to

9

make a fair assessment. So we will do that and work

10

with the components of the industry. Okay, any

11

further questions?

12 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, if nobody else is -13 CHAIR HOKAMA: Hold on. Hold on, Mr. Nishiki.
14

Mr. Pontanilla.

15 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
16

Good morning, Marsha.

17 MS. WIENERT: Good morning.
18 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I'm looking at your advertising
19

original proposal of $355,000 and you cut the thing

20

more than half. Can you explain that?

21 MS. WIENERT: Good question. That is not what I would
22

like to see happen. We have some fixed costs, and

23

costs of some of our travel trade efforts continue

24

to increase year after year after year. The Maui

25

Invitational Basketball Tournament, if you will look
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1

at that particular line item under the events, our

2

contract increases by $20,000 for Fiscal '04. If

3

you look at our golf tournaments, the majority of a

4

lot of the dollars for the golf tournament

5

sponsorships -- this is for the Mercedes and for the

6

ConAgra Seniors and LPGA event -- were paid out of

7

State funds. Because of the unknown where my State

8

funds are concerned, I wanted to protect the

9

sponsorship of those events, so I put it all into

10
11

County dollars.
Our contract for Xterra increases by 5,000,

12

Golf Hawaii basically stays the same. The -- going

13

down further, if you look at the line item for

14

Japan, it increased by 10,000. There's actually --

15

it's a $20,000 increase compared to this fiscal year

16

because that's for the television coverage that we

17

receive regarding the Hula Bowl and the Maui

18

Marathon.

19

If you go down a few more, down to the

20

meetings, convention, and incentive market, we are

21

very privileged, Maui is, to be able to host the

22

Insurance Conference Planners Association on our

23

island in Fiscal '04. Along with that -- receiving

24

that prestigious group here on our island, through

25

the bid process we did have to guarantee certain
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1

things, whether it be the continental breakfast,

2

whether it be a reception, et cetera, we did have to

3

guarantee some things to be able to solidify that

4

business for our island. The Insurance Conference

5

Planners Associations actually currently produce the

6

majority of the groups that actually -- those

7

planners produce the majority of the businesses that

8

we have on the island, and the potential for

9

increase, especially today, from that market segment

10

is huge. So the investment will pay off ten fold as

11

we move forward.

12

That's really about where the dollars for

13

increase came from, and when I've got the increase,

14

I have to decrease something. And really the only

15

part that I had the ability to decrease that would

16

not affect it would be in that advertising line

17

item. Now, keep in mind, hopefully we're going to

18

have the State funds and we'll be able to put a

19

large amount of dollars from the State funds into

20

strictly advertising

21 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So looking at the events, it's
22

basically protecting those investments that we're

23

trying to do?

24 MS. WIENERT: Yes.
25 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
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1

Thank you, Chair.

2 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Tavares, anything?
3 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
4 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane?
5 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No.
6 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo?
7 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.
8 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina?
9 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yes. Thank you, Chairman.
Good morning, Marsha.

10

11 MS. WIENERT: Good morning.
12 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Following up on your proposals for
13

FY -- your original proposal for FY 2004 and FY --

14

versus the -- I guess the revisions that you've made

15

for this budget. If you had a choice -- I know

16

there's several categories from your original

17

proposal that, you know, you would have hoped to

18

have increased. Can you tell us what is your

19

priority if you were given a choice of maybe to

20

choose from two or three categories, which would you

21

want to see the increases in? I would guess maybe

22

one would be advertising. Are there any other

23

categories if you were limited to, say, your top

24

three?

25 MS. WIENERT: Advertising of course is going to be number
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1

one, there's no question there. In the advertising

2

that we'll be doing as we go into Fiscal '04 will be

3

a lot of partnership advertising. So our 50,000

4

will be, you know, $150,000 campaign. So we can

5

leverage the dollars a little bit more.
I think the other part of that would fall

6
7

under the category of -- going down to that Other

8

Foreign, Canada and UK, from the original was at

9

125, and I actually reduced that to 100,000, which

10

is a little bit of an increase from this year, and

11

the reason being is that Canadian market right now,

12

we've got a huge -- an abundance of seats coming out

13

of Canada. And if you look at what just a small

14

amount of effort that we've made this current fiscal

15

year in that marketplace with those seats coming

16

into Maui, we've been able to capture a large

17

percentage and have a huge increase coming out of

18

Canada.

19

Their economy is growing. It's stabilizing a

20

little bit right now, but it's nowhere near being as

21

bad as some foreign countries. We also know that

22

they'll get on the plane and fly a lot more than

23

other foreign destinations. So there's some great

24

potential out of that Canadian market, especially in

25

niche markets. So we would put a lot more effort
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1

into that market where public relations is

2

concerned, where the honeymoon/weddings market is

3

concerned, and so on and so forth. So that would be

4

number two.

5

And I think the third one would probably be,

6

excuse me, down in -- would be in the area of

7

cultural tourism. We had 75,000 this current fiscal

8

year. We've moved that -- excuse me 75, we moved it

9

to 80,000 for Fiscal '04. What we've done with

10

those dollars -- that's the dollars that actually

11

provides the music at the airport and the dancers

12

that are in baggage claim. It's the money that

13

actually supports the display cases in the building

14

of the display cases. We're also now going to be

15

doing it on Molokai at the airport. One day a week

16

is all we can afford right now out of this line

17

item. And we want to do the same thing on Lanai,

18

where at least one day a week we can be there -- and

19

on Aloha Fridays is when we're going to do it --

20

when we have to greet those passengers coming to our

21

islands in the best way that we can. So that will

22

probably be my third choice.

23 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And speaking of what's
24

occurring at the airport, the other day I went

25

walking around the airport and I think you have like
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1

a little aquarium on the wall. I wanted to

2

compliment you on that. And I'm glad you shed light

3

on that Canadian issue. With the perception of

4

Americans overseas, whether it be in Europe or

5

Canada, how is it with the Europeans right now? Are

6

they still coming to Maui or are they holding back

7

because of the somewhat negative perceptions they

8

may have of America at this time? What have you

9

been hearing?

10 MS. WIENERT: Well, primarily we only address two markets
11

in the European market or in the foreign market

12

outside of Japan and Canada, and that is the UK

13

market and Germany. We have seen no decrease coming

14

out of those, but still, it's not a very large

15

number. And we've just made some inroads in both

16

the German and the UK marketplace the last couple of

17

years, and continuing that, but they are not in any

18

way decreasing their travel to the U.S., to many

19

other places of course they are.

20 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And my final question,
21

Mr. Chairman, do you have any data at this time as

22

to the visitors from what particular destinations

23

are spending the most in our County? Do you have

24

any -- I know you've been targeting the major

25

cities, Denver, Dallas, and several areas of the
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1

west coast. Can you give us any particular data, if

2

you have any, at this time?

3 MS. WIENERT: I'd be more than happy to supply you with
4

the full breakdown in regards to the expenditures

5

per market segment, geographic market segment.

6

Japanese still spend the most per day, but the

7

economic benefit from the Japanese is not as great

8

as someone from the U.S. east, meaning that person

9

east of the Rocky Mountains, and the reason being is

10

because of the length of stay. The Japanese are

11

only here three or four days. The person from the

12

U.S. east is here ten days. So although they spend

13

a little bit less, and I think it's $12 per day less

14

than the Japanese visitor does, their economic

15

impact is much greater because of their length of

16

stay, but I'll get you a detailed report on that.

17 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much.
18

Thank you, Chairman.

19 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nishiki.
20 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Marsha, you mention that there was a
21

cut in the State by 700 -- three-quarter million

22

dollars. Last year's budget? I know that the State

23

runs, what, calendar year, we run fiscal? Is that

24

the difference, because we don't know what we'll get

25

from the State?
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1 MS. WIENERT: They -- the funding cut was in Fiscal '03.
2

It was this current fiscal year.

3 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
4 MS. WIENERT: So we were allowed to take the -- and we
5

budget our dollars and expenditure on a calendar

6

year. So what the HTA did was they allowed us to

7

take that $700,000 and cut it -- and of course

8

remember now we didn't even get how we were supposed

9

to do this till October of last year. So we were

10

able to spread the $700,000 decrease between October

11

'02 through December '03. So I could take it

12

through the end of the calendar year, which went

13

into Fiscal '04.

14 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Then tell the Council now from
15

the State view of the calamity here -- and we know

16

that the present Governor supposedly is concerned

17

about visitors coming. What action, if it's in

18

dollars, if it's coordinated with the visitors

19

bureau, do we see occurring and what do you

20

anticipate if there is this type of action from the

21

State aside from what is being promised? Is she

22

doing anything?

23 MS. WIENERT: There's no question that the Governor is
24

very concerned in regards to the downturn in

25

tourism. We really haven't seen a whole lot of
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1

downturn yet, remember, for this -- this calendar

2

year. The -- I believe that I presented to the

3

Council the Hawaii Tourism Authority's contingency

4

plan with the Committee of the whole, and I'd be

5

more than happy to get you another copy of that

6

contingency plan. And it's apropos that you would

7

ask that question today because I was on the phone

8

yesterday talking with everyone in regards to what

9

is going on.

10

The contingency plan from the HTA -- that, by

11

the way, has not been approved by the State

12

legislature -- is basically to change everything

13

that we do where marketing is concerned. Currently

14

the HVCB who has the contract for the marketing

15

efforts has cancelled advertising out there in the

16

marketplace. What they are to be doing is putting

17

together new campaigns with the airlines, with the

18

travel sellers, et cetera, in our major market areas

19

that would allow -- the campaign would allow them to

20

be able to close the sale, rather than just brand

21

and image type of marketing. The challenge we face

22

is that those campaigns have not been created. We

23

have cancelled what we had going and we haven't

24

created the new ones yet. And so I was on the phone

25

with everyone yesterday and discussing, oh, excuse
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1

me here, we've got a problem, because now we're

2

black.

3

On the other hand, we as MVB have been out in

4

the marketplace and actually started a huge campaign

5

in the California market two days ago, and I got

6

calls yesterday from our travel sellers saying the

7

phones are ringing, Marsha. Thank you. I put

8

$50,000 into Southern California, $50,000 in

9

Northern California, matched that with hotel money

10

and wholesaler money, Pleasant Holidays is who the

11

partner is there, and we've actually got about a

12

$250,000 campaign going on in Northern California

13

and a $250,000 campaign going on in Southern

14

California. So I'm relating the results of what

15

we're doing in the marketplace to the Hawaii Tourism

16

Authority and to HVB trying to stimulate them to get

17

off the dime and get something out in the

18

marketplace.

19 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: So despite that -- and I'm glad
20

you're doing it, rather than sitting on your duff --

21

you do anticipate money also coming in from the

22

State?

23 MS. WIENERT: I don't.
24 VICE - CHAIR NISHIKI: You don't?
25 MS. WIENERT: I do not. I don't -- right now there is a
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1

plan being devised -- remember, the legislature has

2

not approved HTA's contingency plan, and the

3

legislature has the various committees going on

4

talking about the effects of the war. Currently

5

they are looking at somewhere between 5 and $8

6

million of additional funds to go to marketing.

7

Until that comes down from the legislature, Governor

8

really can't do anything. What I will say, though,

9

is there is about $8 million sitting in the HTA bank

10

that they have not been able to spend because of the

11

line item veto. The monies are coming in, but the

12

previous Governor would not allow them to spend it.

13

So we've got the money in the bank. I think

14

the question that will come down as we move forward

15

is whether that money is going to be raided for

16

other things or if it will actually be expended for

17

marketing efforts. I don't expect anything to come

18

down to an island level, as we didn't get anything

19

the last time around with 9/11. We got zero dollars

20

in the additional $10 million that were put in from

21

the State for marketing. Are we fighting it? You

22

bet, but --

23 VICE CHAIR NISHIKI: That's the mood of the legislature?
-

24 MS. WIENERT: Uh huh.
-

25 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. I'm done. Thank you.
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1 CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for Ms. Wienert this
2

morning? Ms. Tavares.

3 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, I have a question. I was
4

reading in the newspaper about the different areas

5

in the U.S. where they depend on tourism and the

6

tourism is down and they're all in the same boat

7

that we are, worried about what is going to happen

8

with the impacts as the war is prolonged, except our

9

favorite place, Las Vegas. What -- do you know what

10

Las Vegas is doing that keeps them so up there as

11

not -- you know, talk about top of mind. Is it that

12

people say, well, you know, we're going to hell in a

13

hand basket, so let's go win some jackpots? I mean,

14

you know, what is it that they do? How much do they

15

spend -- or do you know how much do they spend on

16

marketing during a time like this?

17 MS. WIENERT: It's interesting that you ask that question,
18

because I have very dear friends with the Las Vegas

19

Convention Bureau, as with other convention bureaus

20

around the U.S. One of the things that everyone has

21

to remember where Las Vegas is concerned is that

22

the -- there's so much drive traffic. And since

23

9/11, most of their marketing efforts have been

24

targeted to, number one, repeat visitors, as well as

25

drive traffic.
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And I would imagine some of you got the

1

2

direct mail -- not saying that all of us go to Vegas

3

on a regular basis, but I'm sure that some of you

4

got the direct mail pieces that I've been getting

5

from the various properties in Vegas. I mean, now's

6

the time to go, guys, because there's 59 and 49

7

dollar room rates out there. And that's at the

8

Monte Carlo and some of the upper end properties,

9

especially through June. So they have the ability

10

to do that, because, remember, the hotels make their

11

money at the casinos. They don't necessarily make

12

the money in the rooms. So, you know, get them into

13

the room and you're going to make the money in the

14

casino.

15 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So do you know what their
16

marketing --

17 MS. WIENERT: Total dollar is?
18 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
19 MS. WIENERT: I do, but I don't have it off the top of my
20

head. I think for Las Vegas -- and I think I did

21

this research a couple of years ago for Council, but

22

I think Las Vegas -- now, remember, it's a city and

23

they can rely on drive-in traffic. We're an island

24

out in the middle of the Pacific. I think their

25

budget was $49 million just for Las Vegas, and
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that's more than we have for the State of Hawaii.

2 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
3 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, any further questions? Thank you for
4

being here.

5 MS. WIENERT: Thank you.
6 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I have another one. Excuse me. I
7

have another one. Marsha, you know, knowing that

8

the second highest population of Hawaiians is in Las

9

Vegas, do we have a marketing program for Las Vegas,

10

per se, since we have so many of our former

11

residents there, you know, the bring them home kind

12

of -- or visit home kind of a deal?

13 MS. WIENERT: We do a lot of things in the Las Vegas
14

market. Las Vegas is actually in our top 20

15

marketplace, whether it be with the residents of the

16

Vegas area or with the various call centers and

17

products that are actually in that area. Do I

18

target dollars directly for Vegas to push the

19

consumer? No. But we do a lot of travel agent

20

training, we do a lot of seminars there, we do a lot

21

of public relations and so on.

22 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Well, maybe we can talk later,
23

but, you know, I have a lot of friends that live in

24

Vegas now that used to live in Hawaii and a lot of

25

times they tell me that they would love to come
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1

home, except that the packages that are available

2

for Hawaii residents to travel there are better than

3

the packages coming the other way. And so it's

4

like, you know, if it were just a little better,

5

they might consider, you know, coming home more

6

often.

7

And, you know, I don't know if that's the

8

wholesalers or the airlines or whatever. You know,

9

I think there is an interest there to do -- travel

10

to Hawaii from former residents, but they're finding

11

the -- well, they feel they're being gypped because

12

now, you know, it's cheaper the other way. When we

13

lived in Hawaii, it was cheaper to come to Vegas

14

than the other way around, but I think there's a

15

potential just from talking with the few people -- I

16

don't know many, but few people that I know that

17

live there talk about that as the number one reason

18

why they don't come home as often as they would like

19

to.

20 MS. WIENERT: You're correct in regards to the assumption
21

in regards to it's much cheaper for us to go there

22

than it is for them to come here, no question, but

23

then again, that all deals with volume going in.

24

We've done many things in the marketplace to change

25

the way that the pricing is -- will be a tough one,
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especially today, especially where airlines are

2

concerned, et cetera.

3 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
4 CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions? Mr. Nishiki.
5 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, finally, Marsha, you know,
6

we've got May, which is our slow month; April, I

7

don't know, so far it hasn't been that bad, although

8

we're just early part of April. What is the

9

availability of air seats coming to Maui from

10

different airlines outside the charter, and what is

11

your forecast for May, I guess? May probably -- a

12

lot of our people probably be laid off, I would

13

think, but go ahead.

14 MS. WIENERT: My biggest concern for the last few weeks
15

has actually been that May and June period of time.

16

We knew that March was going to come in very good.

17

We knew that April was looking very good. Now,

18

after Easter of course it's going to fall off quite

19

a bit, but May and June is the primary concern right

20

now.

21

One of the things that we have to remember is

22

we've got a lot shorter booking window. So the

23

thing of the past where we could actually say what

24

our occupancy was going to be 90 days out is a thing

25

of the past, and especially in the situation we're
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in today with the challenges and uncertainty where

2

the war's concerned. So we're getting a lot of

3

short-term bookings.

4

When I was talking to the various folks that

5

were calling me yesterday saying, what are you doing

6

in the marketplace? The phones are ringing. They

7

were getting bookings for May and June, and that was

8

the key to the campaign, is I need to make the phone

9

ring today so that I can get some occupancy in May

10

and June. As we move forward, the air seats are

11

holding their own. There is no discussions

12

currently in regards to any decrease in our seats,

13

and on the 7th of this month, you know, we have the

14

new flight coming in, American Airlines from

15

Chicago. Is the load factor on that first flight

16

what we want it to be? No, it's not. It's about 65

17

percent full.

18

So we're doing a lot of things in the

19

marketplace in Chicago and the top feeder cities

20

going into Chicago to try and bring that load factor

21

up to the level that we will keep that flight flying

22

to Maui. But we -- I mean, who knows what's going

23

to happen as we move forward where our seats are

24

concerned. Currently there is no discussion to cut

25

seats to Maui, which is great. In fact, we've got
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some new seats coming into the marketplace.

2 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
3 CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions? If not, thank you
4

very much for being here, Marsha.

5 MS. WIENERT: Thank you.
6 CHAIR HOKAMA: We appreciate that update. Lance Holter?
7 MR. HOLTER: My name's Lance Halter. I'm here speaking as
8

a citizen and a member of the Paia-Haiku community.

9

As we know, visitors industry is extremely important

10

to our economy. One of the primary destinations in

11

our visitor industry is Hana, and all these cars and

12

traffic pass through Paia, which is a country town.

13

I know shortly there's going to be a large article

14

in the New York Times about Makawao being an art

15

center of the Pacific.

16

So what I want to express is our need to pay

17

attention to our country towns as economic engines

18

for our economies. As we diversify economy, we can

19

find solutions to brighten our economic hopes. If

20

you walk through Paia today, you'll see our streets

21

and curbs in disrepair. Traffic on makai side of

22

the Hana Highway, you have to work on Hana Highway.

23

You can't walk on a sidewalk, so it's very dangerous

24

for foot traffic and for people in wheelchairs and

25

so forth. We need to pay attention to making these
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towns walkable as well as enhance their unique place

2

in our culture here in Hawaii.

3

So seguing into that, I cannot be here for

4

the transportation budget hearing, but what I wanted

5

to talk about today was a solution for the traffic

6

going to Hana, going to Paia, and what it is is this

7

Kala Road. Those of you who grew up in Maui used to

8

probably use Kala Road to get through Camp 1 and get

9

to Old Maui High, and it's an eight-mile road. It

10

starts off at Kahului Airport. I've handed out

11

some -- a map this morning. Hopefully you got it,

12

and it shows on the map it shows the route. I

13

highlighted it in yellow.

14

But it's an eight-mile route. It's paved.

15

It's unused. It's -- some people call it a turn

16

hauler road, but I know some people are starting to

17

use it to avoid the incredible traffic jam that

18

starts up 4:00 or 5:00 o'clock every day now

19

stretching all the way back sometimes to the light

20

at Haleakala Highway. It's an unused road. It's

21

paved. It's a beautiful road, and I would like to

22

try and put this awareness that we could put this

23

into the budget somehow that we could once and for

24

all decide and find out who owns the road.

25

What I've understood from several sources is
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that we actually own the road, the County owns most

2

of the road, if not all the road. Small portion at

3

the Paia Mill is closed for -- because of the mill,

4

but now that the mill's no longer in operation, you

5

can take this road, starting off at the airport,

6

where the big monkeypod trees are, you can travel

7

all the way through to Paia Mill, cross Baldwin

8

Avenue, and then here's the road that goes to Old

9

Maui High, and then the road turns into a gravel

10

surface, comes out at Maliko Gulch, but this entire

11

section here is a paved road.

12

Now, I know in the '92 Paia-Haiku Community

13

Plan we had this large, you know, alternate route

14

designed for Paia, but it's become too expensive.

15

It's -- it's way behind getting any studies done on

16

it. We've been talking about an alternate route for

17

32 years around Paia. With this route we could get

18

all of the volume of traffic out of Paia. We could

19

turn this little town into a walkable destination.

20

We would then be able to develop these lands that

21

are in the Paia-Haiku Community Plan as project

22

districts.

23

There's one piece here that's owned by the

24

County which would be a great location for entry

25

level affordable housing. This here is -- part of
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it's zoned rural, part of it's zoned single family.

2

This is a project district that's all in the

3

community plan to be developed. I think it's a

4

logical location for an affordable community and I

5

want to try and impress upon us that we -- to try

6

and budget some monies --

7 MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
8 MR. HOLTER: -- to get this on board. Thank you very
9

much.

10 CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Holter. Questions for
11

Mr. Holter? Seeing none, thank you very much for

12

being here this morning.

13

Lisa Schattenburg-Raymond.

14 MS. SCHATTENBURG-RAYMOND: My name is Lisa
15

Schattenburg-Raymond. I'm the Executive Director of

16

the Maui Nui Botanical Gardens. Aloha, Chairman

17

Hokama and Council Members. I'm here today to ask

18

you for your continuing support of the Maui Nui

19

Botanical Gardens. We have a grant in the Economic

20

Development budget. We have been -- we celebrated

21

our first year anniversary July 1st in 2002. We've

22

been in operation now for 20 months. We have two

23

full-time employees and two part-time employees and

24

also a handful of dedicated volunteers. But in this

25

last 20 months we have done so many amazing things
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it surprises me all the time.
We've given away over 2,100 plants to our

3

community from points from Moku'ula to Hana and all

4

points in between. We had an Arbor Day giveaway.

5

We gave away over 500 native Hawaiian trees. We

6

also do -- a host a number of events at the garden.

7

Recently the Hoomau concert. We do the Valley Isle

8

Road Runners Women's 5K that's coming up again in

9

May. We've had four senior center and youth events

10

that combine to do events. We do numerous

11

preschools. There are parenting classes and

12

gatherings at the garden all the time. We've had

13

the Plein Air Painters come. We've done summer

14

programs with the Wailuku Hongwanji, and we even had

15

The Maui News annual picnic there this last year.

16

Lorraine Tamaribuchi of the Hawaii Community

17

Foundation has said that we are actually creating a

18

habitat for our community at the garden, and I

19

thought that was really appropriate. We do job

20

training. In the last 20 months we've had 14 job

21

training interns at the garden, some of them through

22

the Maui Community College Ku'ina program, Queen

23

Liliuokalani Children's Center, Alu Like, AmeriCorps

24

volunteers, and also the MEO Youth Bank, and in fact

25

in April 19th we are creating an Earth Day
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Celebration. We have over 20 conservation groups

2

committed to attend that event. One of the things

3

we're trying to promote is careers and conservation

4

for our local youth.

5

We also work with the community college. We

6

have currently five service learning students that

7

are getting credit work by volunteering at the

8

garden. We work with the alternative learning

9

center at the Baldwin High School. We have

10

volunteers from the Kaunoa Seniors RSVP program and

11

the MEO Youth Bank, and we also have dozens of

12

students from the Baldwin High School that come and

13

do community service at the garden.

14

You might have read about some of our

15

conservation programs that we've been involved with.

16

Most recently the DLNR -- there was a big write up

17

in The Maui News. We did a conservation project

18

with the Scaevola coriacea and we did an out

19

planting on five islets around Maui County. We also

20

have a seed bank project at the botanical garden.

21 MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
22 MS. SCHATTENBURG-RAYMOND: We are working with the dry
23

forest restoration project there. We've also -- are

24

now going to coordinate a Maui effort for the Hawaii

25

Rare Plant Recovery Organization and working with
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the most endangered of our local Maui County plants.

2

We've also been instrumental in getting the word out

3

about the banana bunchy top viruses now on the

4

island.

5

We've done dozens of interpretive tours.

6

We've been very successful with our fund-raising and

7

we have many, many partners also. So I, again, ask

8

for your continued support, and I encourage you to

9

come and visit the garden and see the work that

10

we're doing. Thank you.

11 CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Lisa this
12

morning, Members? If not, thank you very much for

13

being here.

14 MS. SCHATTENBURG-RAYMOND: Thank you.
15 CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there anyone else that would like to
16

present testimony before the Committee this morning?

17 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Chairman.
18 CHAIR HOKAMA: Hold on, Mr. Nishiki. You have a question
19

for the testifier?

20 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: No. Marsha's not here. They left,
21

huh? Did you ever receive --

22 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: She's coming back.
23 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Via visitors bureau the visitor
24

satisfaction thing that is passed to the visitors?

25

If we can ask that from them. I want to know what
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visitors are dissatisfied with Maui about, to see if

2

we're doing anything about it.

3 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You have that information at this
4

time, Marsha, or do you need to --

5 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Oh, there she is.
6 CHAIR HOKAMA: -- get that information compiled?
7 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Just as we hear good things about
8

Maui, I want to hear what people are saying the bad

9

things are, just because I think we're in a cloud

10

sometimes.

11 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No, not you, Mr. Nishiki.
12 CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for returning.
13 MS. WIENERT: Sure. I'd be more than happy to share with
14

you the satisfaction information, and I'll get you a

15

complete copy of that report. We are just starting

16

the satisfaction and conversion study for 2002. So

17

what I'll be telling you about will be 2001. The

18

same things that we have been hearing for the last

19

few years continue to be the things that they are

20

concerned about. The first of that is traffic, and

21

I've talked to this group many times in regards to

22

that. And the second part is the ease of the

23

airport. So those are one and two.

24
25

The majority of everything else is a very
satisfactory experience. Nothing really that rated.
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We do a one to five where one is poor and five is

2

good, and there's really nothing else that shows up

3

that would even be a three, other than those two

4

particular things.

5 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: So crime hasn't been a problem with
6

the visitors?

7 MS. WIENERT: Has not been noted on the satisfaction
8

study, no.

9 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: What is number three, then? If you
10

go traffic, airport, what is number three? I'm just

11

kind of --

12 MS. WIENERT: I would imagine it's probably tied with
13

quite a few different categories, and a lot of it

14

has to do with weather and -- for those that were

15

here during a rainy season complaining about rain, a

16

lot of uncontrolled factors. You know, we work very

17

closely with all the businesses on the island,

18

because the second part of our mission is to ensure

19

that our visitors have a satisfactory experience

20

when they're here. And your comment about crime is

21

definitely a concern of ours. And, you know, the

22

visitor industry police officers are phenomenal and

23

have been doing a fabulous job.

24
25

The challenge is because we have had some
increases in crime, and not just crime but also
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deaths of visitors on our island, that we haven't

2

been able to do as much proactive things as we have

3

been doing reactive where our visitors have been

4

robbed or cars broken into or deaths. And so we

5

continue to say we need to get back to the proactive

6

things, working with the various places, doing more

7

stakeouts, but the change is the manpower that we

8

face with the Police Department. And we all know

9

that that is a challenge right now. But crime is

10
11

not up there.
If I was looking at the number three on it,

12

it's -- I mean there's nothing that jumps out.

13

There's nothing that jumps out as the third one.

14

It's really -- the two that are really front and

15

center are congestion on our roadways and the fact

16

that the experience at the airport is not the best.

17

Now, remember, that's a 2001 study. So we'll be

18

looking more at 2002, and we don't usually have

19

those results till June.

20 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: You know, Marsha, just as we've seen
21

businesses -- small businesses I hope on the

22

increase, and then we do a lot of small town kinds

23

of promotions, Makawao, Paia, those two jump out at

24

me right now, and we've been trying to push Wailuku.

25

I don't know if I see that many people there. You
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know, now I walk more because of my DUI, and so I

2

get to go and walk through Wailuku, but I don't see

3

that many, and I know that there's been a push.

4

Have you or do you keep any stats in regards to

5

these small towns and whether visitors are actually

6

going there or not? Because we have a lot, and I

7

don't know if they get out of West Maui and South

8

Maui despite that they surely have the time, but you

9

bring up traffic as a concern, so I'm just curious.

10 MS. WIENERT: Do we keep the stats, direct stats?
11 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah.
12 MS. WIENERT: No, we do not. We do ask what areas of the
13

island that they actually visited when they were

14

here, and I'll be more than happy to expand that

15

question for the 2002 satisfaction and we'll get,

16

you know, maybe some better data. It's a very good

17

point. I will say, though, that so much of our

18

efforts over the last three or four years have

19

really been -- and there's no question it has

20

resulted in more traffic congestion. It's getting

21

outside of the resort areas and experiencing the

22

real Maui, because it's more than the pool and the

23

beach and the hotel. There's a lot more that we can

24

offer.

25

I mean, there's no question, as Mr. Holter
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said, we are so happy with the article that's coming

2

out with the New York Times in regards to the Paia

3

area, and there's been many of those this year, but

4

it's a concentrated effort of ours, as is Makawao

5

and Hana too. Hana

6

one. And we've had so many journalists that we've

7

brought over to actually go into the Hana area and

8

experience it, of course with the renaissance of the

9

Hotel Hana. And so our efforts really are to get

I mean, Hana is a fabulous

10

those folks outside of the resort areas so that all

11

of Maui benefits from the dollars that they spend,

12

not just in the resort areas.

13

I'll be more than happy to take that question

14

a step further, because we're just developing that

15

script as we speak, and move that -- and see if we

16

can get some more better data on it. Wailuku is --

17

as much effort as we put into the Wailuku area, we

18

have not seen the kind of results in regards to an

19

increase of visitors in this area as we really have

20

from that Paia and Makawao area and Hana. Can we do

21

more? Probably. Will it result in more? I don't

22

know. Again, I think it's a product that we have to

23

look at, and, you know, what -- what do we've got

24

here that's really going to bring them in.

25 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, I've been -- I've been kind of
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disappointed, because I have not seen Wailuku, and I

2

don't know what is the problem. I see a lot of

3

vacant stores for sure, and yet people go up to Iao

4

and Iao's just a walk down the street. And I was

5

curious whether we should continue because there is

6

a plan by this current Administration to also buy

7

acres out in Waikapu, and I would think that that

8

would, again, take away from Wailuku, but I -- you

9

know, that's our call and we're going to discuss

10

that later, but anyway, thank you.

11 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anything else for Ms. Wienert, since
12

she's up here? Okay, thank you once again, Marsha,

13

for returning.

14

Okay, is there any other requests for

15

testimony this morning, 2nd of April, 2003? Seeing

16

none, we shall close testimony for this portion.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .

17
18
19

CHAIR HOKAMA: We will stand in recess for ten minutes.
(Gavel).

20 RECESS: 10:09 a.m.
21 RECONVENE: 10:27 a.m.
22 CHAIR HOKAMA: (Gavel). We shall reconvene the Budget and
23
24

Finance meeting for the 2nd of April.
OFFICE OF ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

25 CHAIR HOKAMA: Before we start, we will ask the Budget
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Director if he has any comments for the Committee

2

this morning.

3 MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members of the
4

Committee. I really appreciate you rescheduling

5

Ms. Lynn Araki-Regan for the OED budget. That's a

6

very big load off my shoulders. She's here today to

7

explain our proposed budget in the Office of

8

Economic Development, and we'll be looking at page

9

12-10 on the Program Budget and 12 dash I think 8 in

10

the Detail, and I will turn over the mike to

11

Ms. Lynn Araki-Regan.

12 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: As Mr. Agsalog has expressed, I'd like
13

to also thank Budget and Finance Committee Chair

14

Hokama for agreeing to postpone this hearing until

15

today. As many of you know, I was in Japan last

16

week promoting Maui, at no expense to the County,

17

and was glad to be able to be here to personally

18

explain to you and answer any questions that you

19

have regarding our budget proposal.

20

I'd like to just basically, if possible,

21

explain that OED has essentially four main goals.

22

One, it is to assist and expand existing businesses

23

and attract new economic activity in order to create

24

more jobs in Maui County. Two, to foster and

25

strengthen a well qualified labor force consistent
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with local industry direction and work force needs.

2

Thirdly, to expand and strengthen the well-balanced

3

visitor industry promotions and business aligned

4

with enhanced Countywide product development

5

projects. And fourth, to increase support and

6

collaboration to ensure the continual growth and

7

expansion of Maui County's agricultural industry.

8
9

In order for us to be able to achieve and
meet these goals, our office requires proper funding

10

to do so. You know, OED has been asked to reduce

11

its budget and has done so, but may face some

12

difficulty in achieving its goals due to this budget

13

constraint of ours. The recent war with Iraq has

14

placed a tremendous burden on our office, and it's

15

now that we should be placing additional resources

16

towards preventing an economic downturn.

17

Whatever your Committee decides and approves

18

for OED's budget, I will -- please be advised I will

19

continue to require my staff to be fiscally

20

conservative, to work and educate our grantees on

21

partnering with other entities for assistance,

22

whether it be funding, technical support, and/or

23

in-kind contributions, while implementing ways for

24

these grantees to become more self-sufficient. And

25

thirdly, I will continue to require my staff to work
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1

with me in carefully and critically evaluating grant

2

requests to ensure that limited monies that we have

3

within our office go towards projects that actually

4

help to stimulate Maui County's economy. Thank you.

5 CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Araki-Regan. Why don't you
6

introduce the rest of your staff this morning,

7

please.

8 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: With me I'm very pleased to have the
9

Sports and Entertainment Development Director,

10

Johnny Jackson, and Monnie Gay, our Agricultural

11

Coordinator.

12 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Do they have any comments to the
13

Committee before we start?

14 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Well, in talking with both Monnie and
15

Johnny, we have a couple points that we'd like to

16

make a couple corrections before maybe any questions

17

are posed. I don't know if this is the appropriate

18

time.

19 CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure. Proceed, please.
20 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: First of all, we'd like to transfer
21

$35,900 from the Agricultural Processing Plant line

22

item to Agricultural Promotion. After closer review

23

of the project's needs, we believe that -- oh, page

24

12-18, 12-18. After closer review of the project's

25

needs, we believe that a budget request of $100,000,
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instead of $135,900 is sufficient to complete this

2

project. As there's much that our Agricultural

3

Coordinator wishes to do to help the agricultural

4

industry, we're questioning at this time

5

consideration for the $35,900 to be transferred to

6

Agricultural Promotion. And we can explain in

7

further detail, if necessary.

8

Also, as indicated on 12-18, Molokai

9

Slaughterhouse, we're proposing $30,000, but we'd

10

like to at this time transfer the $30,000 from

11

Molokai Slaughterhouse to the Small Business

12

Promotion. The Molokai Slaughterhouse, for your

13

information, will be completed at the end of this

14

month. And we don't anticipate monies -- additional

15

monies being needed for this. However, if monies

16

are needed, we'd like some flexibility and put it in

17

the Small Business Promotion instead of keeping it

18

in the Molokai Slaughterhouse, because if they don't

19

need it, we're stuck with a $30,000 that is a line

20

item that we don't -- we may not necessarily need.

21

This will allow OED, as I mentioned, the flexibility

22

to assist only to the extent that is needed to

23

ensure the initial operations of this project get

24

underway.

25

Thirdly, indicated on page 12-18, the second
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to the last item, Sports and Entertainment

2

Promotion, we'd like to change it to Sports and

3

Events Promotion, just to give us a little bit more

4

leeway for events that are not necessarily sports

5

and entertainment, but maybe other events that

6

are -- that, you know, could give us more

7

flexibility.

8
9

Also, the Aloha Week Festivals, I'd like to
just make a note that as indicated a couple weeks

10

ago by Budget Director Agsalog, we're requesting for

11

$10,000 for a previous year's expenses for the

12

Molokai Aloha Week Festival. And that amount, for

13

your information, is included in the $40,000 budget

14

item. As a result of budget constraints, $30,000

15

instead of the usual $40,000 is being allocated for

16

the Aloha Week Festivals to take place on Molokai,

17

East Maui, Lanai, and on Maui.

18

Also, the Molokai -- lastly, and I'm sorry

19

for all these points that I need to make, is for the

20

Molokai Enterprise Community, it has come to my

21

attention today that the -- that the County Council

22

gave them a five-year plan only, which to my --

23

which has come to my attention ends on the -- at the

24

end of Fiscal Year 2003. And therefore, I'd like to

25

change the $30,000 allocated for Molokai Enterprise
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Community to be allocated for Molokai Economic and

2

Cultural Development program, so that if Molokai

3

Enterprise Community or other organizations need the

4

monies, that that be a more general, flexible

5

category.

6 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: What was that again?
7 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: We're going -8 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It's the name.
9 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, it's the name.
10 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Molokai Enterprise Community.
11 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You're transferring it to
12 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: We're requesting that it change to
13

Molokai Economic and Cultural Development program.

14

Similar to the East Maui Cultural Economic

15

Development program, but it would be for Molokai

16

specifically. That's all I have.

17 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Question.
18 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Yes.
19 CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
20 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, what did you say again about
21

the Aloha Festivals, you said 30,000?

22 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Right.
23 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: But it says 40,000?
24 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Right. 10,000 of the 40,000 was for a
25

previous year's expenses that weren't paid for

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

53

BF 4/2/03

1

Molokai.

2 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: That was -- it was always 40,000.
3

It's 20 Maui, 10, and 10 for Molokai, Lanai. The

4

other 10,000 I think we already dealt with in

5

Council to make up for another year's one, so it was

6

a one-time thing, but it -- so it would have been

7

50,000, not 30 to 40. It was 40 to 50 for that

8

year.

9 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Oh, okay. I guess due to budget
10

constraints we -- we saw to cut the Aloha Week

11

Festival's budget from 40 to 30, but --

12 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So that's a change you're
13

proposing today?

14 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Yes.
15 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, okay. Thank you.
16 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Okay.
17 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: One question.
18 CHAIR HOKAMA: Wait. Hold on, Mr. Pontanilla. We'll ask
19

the office to submit those verbally transmitted

20

changes in writing for the Committee.

21 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Sure. Thank you.
22 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Hold on.
23 MR. AGSALOG: Mr. Chair.
24 CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Agsalog.
25 MR. AGSALOG: Just to answer Ms. Tavares' questions on the
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10,000, I think when I came down we rescinded the

2

amendments so that we could just take care of it on

3

this new budget. That's what it was. So we didn't

4

take care of it at that time, Ms. Tavares.

5 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
6 CHAIR HOKAMA: I believe we recommended to take care of it
7

administratively with the authority of the Mayor.

8 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh.
9 CHAIR HOKAMA: Within the Mayor's budget. We can verify
10

that for the Committee.

11

Thank you, Mr. Agsalog.

12

Okay, Members. Mr. Pontanilla. We'll work

13

our way down.

14 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. I want to verify the
15

$35,900, that would be coming out of the

16

Agricultural Processing Plant project.

17 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Yes.
18 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
19 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Just to give you a background, and I'm
20

not sure if that's necessary, but for the newer

21

Council members, the Agricultural Processing Plant,

22

which is the vacuum coal plant in Omaopio received

23

funding from the County in Fiscal Year 2002, 2003 as

24

a portion of the matching funds required for the EDA

25

grants. The EDA's portion is $932,000. As
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construction costs have increased, we anticipate

2

additional funds being needed to complete the

3

project, and we think that $100,000 is more -- is

4

sufficient to complete it.

5 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So right now the $100,000 that
6

is being requested would complete that particular

7

processing plant --

8 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Yes.
9 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: -- for Kula?
10 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Yes.
11 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. In regards to your
12

sports promotion, can you explain the grant and how

13

the funds will be used?

14 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: After much thought and consideration by
15

Mayor and our office, we're requesting a total of

16

$250,000 to help promote our County as a viable

17

sports and events destination with the goal of --

18

with the goal being to secure notable events for

19

Maui County. Promotion and marketing of our sports

20

and events venues would be directed to event

21

organizers and promoters. A court -- in talking

22

with my Sports and Entertainment Development

23

Director, there are a list of events that are better

24

than 50 percent to happen, and these are additional

25

wonderful sports and entertainment events that he
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can kind of briefly go over if you so wish.

2 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yes, if you could.
3 MR. JACKSON: Good morning, Chair, Members of the
4

Committee. These are events that I've been working

5

on over the past three months, the Maui Jazz

6

Festival, which has been coming anyway. We're

7

trying to tie it in with Hawaii Master Swim Meet

8

with roughly 400 swimmers coming from Japan June

9

26th, 27th, 28th in Kihei.

10

During the Maui Jazz Festival we're hoping to

11

have two headliners from Japan, Japanese jazz

12

artists. That's -- the meet will be held. At this

13

point so far, according to Hawaii Masters, 277

14

people have sent in their entry forms and they

15

expect 400, not including Hawaii residents or

16

anything they've marketed in California. We've

17

allocated -- I have allocated to that -- they were

18

getting 10,000, the Maui Jazz Festival. I wanted to

19

throw in another 5,000 on that to try and entice

20

these Japanese jazz artists to come to Maui.

21

The first -- moving on down the list, the

22

first boxing show, which of course is Ghana, Africa

23

coming, which is in like three weeks. The boxing

24

shows on Maui draw roughly about 1,200 people, and

25

according to Maui Visitor Bureau numbers, roughly
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150 to 200 of those are off island, inter-island

2

people coming to follow the local athletes. The

3

idea is with these -- the boxing shows in

4

particular, the Olympics are coming up. Many of

5

these countries that have -- maybe have never been

6

to Hawaii are looking for somewhere to fine tune

7

their athletes. This office is going after that

8

market.

9

The Maui Music Festival hasn't been happening

10

for a couple of years. I have put together Abe

11

Weinstein, who does the Maui Jazz Festival, Bob

12

Craver of the Maui Marathon, and a couple other

13

people to revive that particular festival, but now

14

it will be called the Maui Rock & Soul Festival,

15

with possibly Sinbad, who does his HBO Soul Revival

16

Festival every year filming that. That's almost a

17

done deal. Okay. The expected visitor draw on the

18

music festival -- I'll use the example of the

19

Journey concert a couple months ago. According to

20

Tom Moffat Productions, 800 people came from off

21

island for Journey.

22

Some of the other resort areas are using the

23

nostalgia groups to draw people to their area,

24

whether it's the Fremont Street Experience in Las

25

Vegas bringing in the old bands, whether it's Reno
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1

doing their Hot August Nights, these are all things

2

that have been successful and this office is going

3

after those type of events to bring them to Maui

4

also. Not every event will be a TV event. We know

5

that. But the idea is to bring people to Maui

6

for -- whether it's for local sporting groups, local

7

cultural shows, concerts, whatever it may be.

8
9

Moving on down the list, Sugar Ray Leonard is
willing to come to Maui to do boxing. 80 million

10

people have access to ESPN. ESPN is the highest

11

rated show -- their Friday Night Fights is the

12

highest rated show on their network other than

13

basketball, out drawing the Hula Bowl, Xterra, every

14

event on Maui except the Mercedes, and these ratings

15

are from Arbitron and Nielsen.

16

The World Lifeguard Games. We had kind of a

17

dry run last week with the Maui Land and Sea

18

Challenge in Kihei. Overwhelming success. We had

19

lifeguards coming in from the other islands to

20

compete. Currently this event is in Australia and

21

it draws 6,000 people, 6,000 entries. Not saying

22

that we can handle 6,000 entries for the world

23

games, but we could possibly go after, say, the

24

United States Lifeguard Games, which are currently

25

held in Daytona and in Cape Cod. That's in
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1

negotiations with them. I say we have a very good

2

chance of getting that here on Maui, a very good

3

chance.

4

Wailuku Street Festivals, the idea is to get

5

people, you know, to come into Wailuku as part of

6

the sports and events. The last one -- okay. That,

7

of course, would come under Small Town

8

Revitalization, which is still part of what I do.

9

I'd also like to clarify one thing. My position is

10

not a new position. It's actually Economic

11

Development Specialist II. The position was already

12

there. So if there was any misunderstanding if this

13

position was created, it wasn't.

14

Okay. Sports clinics on Molokai. I wish to

15

include all the -- you know, all the islands of Maui

16

County. When I was in Lanai with the NFL football

17

players, took a couple over there to the -- to the

18

school, overwhelming success. And I know they went

19

to Molokai also. I didn't get a chance to go to

20

that one.

21
22

Councilmember Mateo, did you get a chance
to --

23 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.
24 MR. JACKSON: From what I heard, though, the feedback that
25

I've got, the residents were very excited about
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1

these athletes coming to Maui. BYU Hawaii versus

2

Fiji basketball game. Currently that's held on

3

Oahu. They are very interested in coming to Maui.

4

Roughly 250 people come with them from Fiji when

5

they play BYU in Hawaii -- BYU Hawaii.

6

Best of Maui Hawaiian Festival, which is kind

7

of a -- kind of the way the Merrie Monarch is, and

8

that's the idea, is to expand it to be Maui's Merrie

9

Monarch festival. Maui swim meets, as I said, the

10

Hawaiian Masters is coming up, U.S.A. Swimming is

11

interested in holding an olympic qualification here,

12

a western regional. Let's see what else. Those

13

are -- these are events that are probably better

14

than 50 percent at this point.

15

Attend sports trade shows. I'm going to one

16

next week in Tennessee, 4,000 members of the

17

national commission on -- National Sports

18

Commissions will be there. I have meetings with

19

roughly 13 different groups there who are interested

20

in holding events on Maui. All Star Sports and

21

Events -- and I can get a copy of this to the

22

Council if they'd like. All Star Sports and Events,

23

which is to come to Maui to do shows. The AAU,

24

which includes gymnastics, tae kwon do, jit jitsu,

25

baseball, and track and field. They want to do
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their olympic qualifiers possibly on Maui.
American Junior Golf Congress, looking to

3

make Maui a possible tour stop for junior golf. CFT

4

Summer Sports, interested in doing events on Maui.

5

The Futures Golf Tour, the big insurance company is

6

now sponsoring golf tournaments. They're

7

interested. The National Association of Collegiate

8

Athletics is interested in bringing college teams to

9

compete on Maui in different tournaments. The

10

National Police Athletic League, the PAL, which we

11

have a small PAL program going at this time. They

12

have 25,000 members nationwide. They're hoping to

13

have somewhere on a yearly basis -- it's not a

14

contract -- to hold their aquatics tournaments to

15

the National PAL program. The National Senior Games

16

Association, which is 55 and older olympic style.

17

They have -- last ones that they had were in

18

Virginia Beach, and they had 6,000 contestants there

19

for a ten-day period.

20

Again, not saying that we will get that many

21

contestants, but the idea is to get exposure for

22

Maui as a sports and resort destination. Travel --

23

sports and leisure travel is way, way up. That's

24

why you see people like Memphis going -- going

25

after, say, the Tyson fight. We'll use that as an
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1

example. The city of Memphis invested 1.25 million.

2

Their final return over a 19-day period for that was

3

$32 million. Okay. The NGA Hooters Pro Golf Tour,

4

I've been talking with Hooters. They would like to

5

see what can be done on Maui to bring that in.

6

Triple Crown Sports, another sports promoter.

7

U.S.A. Boxing, which is a national

8

organization for worldwide amateur boxing olympic

9

qualification of different countries. U.S.A. versus

10

Ireland is something I'm looking at. U.S.A. Water

11

Ski, they would like to do their international ocean

12

tournaments in Maui. And then of course USSSA,

13

which is the United States Sports Specialty

14

Association, which we have a branch of already here

15

on Maui, is looking to get their version of the

16

Olympics, and that's 10,000 members nationwide.

17

These are just a few of the groups that I'll

18

be meeting with in Tennessee that I have contacted

19

ahead of time to try to sell them the idea of, hey,

20

come to Maui. Do your event on Maui.

21 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you for that information
22

in regards to, you know, what is being promoted for

23

Maui. The question I'd like to ask you, though, is

24

the -- you know, since we're trying to get all of

25

these sporting events to Maui, do we have the
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1

facilities to accommodate, you know, things like

2

boxing, swimming? You know, how's our facilities

3

concerned?

4 MR. JACKSON: Thank you for the question. The events that
5

this office would go after would always be able to

6

fit in the facilities we have. I'm not -- we're not

7

going to go in over our head, let's put it that way.

8

I know what our limitations are. The Kihei Aquatics

9

Center has been ruled by U.S.A. Swimming as an

10

olympic type facility. We can do anything there at

11

all, whether it's state championships,

12

international, whatever it may be. We have the golf

13

courses. We have the volleyball down there at

14

Kanaha. We have the beach volleyball. That could

15

be held there. Again, I -- we would not go after

16

events that would not fit in the facilities. So I

17

work with Parks, find out what's available, and see

18

if the event can fit in there. If it doesn't fit in

19

there, then of course no sense in going after it.

20 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, by working with Parks
21

Department, you know, at least you give them a heads

22

up. Part of my concern, though, is that some of our

23

facilities out there, you know, needs some

24

maintenance, actually. One of the things that I

25

look at is the baseball stadium. You know, it's
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1

used almost on a daily basis and we need to rest the

2

stadium for proper maintenance. You know, just like

3

what we did about the stadium. So, yeah, if you

4

could work with the Parks Department and look at the

5

fields that, you know, you want to put the sporting

6

events on and, you know, try to rehabilitate some of

7

those parks that are out there right now in Maui

8

County. Thank you, John, for that information.

9

Thank you, Chair.

10 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nishiki.
11 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: No.
12 CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions?
13 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: I'd like to add something, if I may.
14 CHAIR HOKAMA: Please.
15 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: We're going to make an effort to work
16

and partner with the Maui Visitors Bureau in

17

coordinating these events. It's not just an OED

18

separately organized set of events. We're going to

19

continue to partner and work closely with Marsha and

20

her staff at the Maui Visitors Bureau, along with

21

the visitors bureau on Molokai as well, as well as

22

attempt to schedule these events, if possible, as

23

much as possible, during months when the hotel

24

occupancy rates are lower, just so that, you know,

25

we'll be able to accommodate that many more visitors
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to Maui during those times.

1

2 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nishiki.
3 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. I want to get back to
4

facilities, because I think in watching some of the

5

questions that were asked at an earlier meeting,

6

Mr. Chairman, the -- and I think the Mayor was here,

7

the concern was facilities.
Now, Johnny, you said you're going after

8

events that facilitate what you have here or what

9
10

you've given a list to us. I wish you had presented

11

it to us on a piece of paper that we can have before

12

us, but you don't have it. I guess my concern is,

13

Mr. Chairman, I'm glad we're pursuing economic

14

development. I think if anything this County needs

15

right now it is to diversify and work with our

16

visitor industry. I guess you talk about bringing

17

in right now the ones that you've given us. Every

18

event that you've mentioned you have some contact?

19 MR. JACKSON: Yes.
20 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: In the $250,000 that you have here
21

budgeted, how much of that would be given directly

22

to the organizations or is that not yet been

23

finalized?

24 MR. JACKSON: It hasn't been finalized.
25 VICE CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
-
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1 MR. JACKSON: And thank you for the question. What I'm

2

hoping to do is on many of these events is

3

partnership, whether with the Maui Visitors Bureau,

4

the Hotel Association, the local businesses, to get

5

them to get involved in these events, whether it's

6

as a sponsor and putting up money or whether it's

7

helping with printing or donating hotel rooms or

8

whatever. The things on these events is -- this

9

office feels it must be a partnership with the local

10

business community. They need to be involved at the

11

same time they're marketing their business.
And of course -- I'll use an example like,

12
13

say, my boxing shows. I -- before I -- when I did

14

them on my own, I would give one dollar from every

15

ticket to a nonprofit, that way they wouldn't have

16

to always come to the County and ask for money.
Here was a chance for them to become

17

18

self-sufficient. Last show was Na Kai -- Na Kai

19

Ewalu Canoe Club and they made 1,500 bucks. I mean

20

it may not be a whole lot, but it -- we're trying to

21

give back to the community, and I want the

22

nonprofits involved, the local business community,

23

of course, the Maui Visitors Bureau to partnership
with all of those groups.

24

25 VICE CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, let me ask you this question in
-
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1

regards to facilities. Have you approached any

2

event that was willing to come here but because we

3

don't have facilities, maybe we can't get them? And

4

I guess it's specifically because now you're saying

5

it's sports and entertainment. And we've got MACC,

6

okay. I don't know how often it's used for

7

concerts. Inside and outside, okay, supposedly a

8

first class facility. I think sports, he brought up

9

today in regards to space, and I got a letter from a

10

person that said that he was having a hell of a time

11

just bringing a tournament here with the Parks

12

Department in trying to schedule it.

13

I guess my question is -- and I know we've

14

not covered CIP, Mr. Chairman, but if we're looking

15

towards the future, do we have lack of facilities?

16

And what are we doing about it? I mean you want to

17

dump money into economic development to try to bring

18

these things, but what are we doing about it?

19 MR. JACKSON: Okay. I -- thank you for the question. I'm
20

working with the Parks Department to hopefully go to

21

each facility and see what we need to do to upgrade

22

it. I've also been contacted -- been contacting

23

different corporate sponsors to try to get them to

24

put up dollars to help get -- like the way the Hula

25

Bowl has a separate contract, I'm trying to create
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1

the Maui Sports Council where we can go after

2

corporate dollars and put them into the General Fund

3

to upgrade our facilities. This is one of the long

4

range goals. There is money out there. I had to

5

turn down a check from Nike because we weren't

6

established yet to be able to take it. Nike wanted

7

to come and hang their banners at any facility on

8

Maui. So there is money out there to go after that

9

to upgrade our facilities.

10 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. I -- you know, I guess -- I
11

just look at Hula Bowl and what we spent,

12

Mr. Chairman, and that was I think a lesson learned,

13

Johnny. This time I think we need to have the

14

facility. So we hired this turf guy -- I don't know

15

what we paid him -- and we were supposed to get all

16

our fields together. When you look at our

17

facilities, are they acceptable to where people will

18

come and not risk energy because we don't have

19

fields there? I mean you look at Pro Bowl in

20

Honolulu. They promised those guys that they were

21

going to have that stadium ready. They didn't have

22

it ready. You know, and now they're -- they had the

23

thing day before yesterday. Do we have facilities

24

that would take what you now have? I mean is this a

25

reality or --
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1 MR. JACKSON: For some, yes, it's fine. For others, no.
2

You have a lot of people who want first class

3

facilities. That at this point we don't really

4

have, but then again, you know, we're not selling

5

the facility. We're selling Maui.

6 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Well, you're talking about Olympics.
7 MR. JACKSON: Right.
8 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: I mean, I would think any athlete
9

that would want to come -- I don't know if -- what

10

they're going to use. I think one was swimming, I

11

think.

12 MR. JACKSON: Swimming would be the main one at this
13

point, Councilman.

14 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: None others represent use of any of
15

our fields, be it baseball or soccer fields?

16 MR. JACKSON: Soccer's another thing we're looking at.
17

European Soccer League is interested in coming to do

18

an exhibition game, but that's just in the talking

19

stages at this point. The BYU Hawaii-Fiji

20

basketball game, that's -- they're already playing

21

on Oahu and they want to make Maui a stop also.

22

That's -- we have the facility for that in Lahaina

23

where the Maui Invitational is. Can our facilities

24

be upgraded? Of course. But until that happens, we

25

will continue going after events and try to get them
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here.
Another thing this office is working on is to

3

put together a VHS or a DVD, because I get so many

4

calls from sporting organizations that want to know

5

what's available and what is there to do on Maui.

6

So we're going to work on making that video to send

7

out to these groups, because people do want to come,

8

but they want to know what's available. And then

9

again, a lot of people will come out and I will take

10

them around and see -- and show them the facility

11

and ask them, will this work for your event?

12

We did lose one event. I don't know if

13

anybody saw the Star Bulletin about three months

14

ago. Don King leaked it out that we were possibly

15

bidding for the Lennox Lewis-Vitali Klitschko fight,

16

and then of course when it was going to be held

17

outdoors and they weren't sure about the rain, the

18

fight was cancelled. But Maui did have a chance to

19

land the Heavy Weight Championship of the World, and

20

it was in the Star Bulletin and UPI Wire Services.

21

So -- and again, the boxing is just part of it, but

22

boxing is one thing that's low investment, high

23

return. That's why you see so many fights all over.

24

You've got Buffalo, New York going for the next

25

Lennox Lewis fight.
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1 VICE CHAIR NISHIKI: Where would you hold a boxing match,
-

2

if you said we didn't have the facility for that

3

heavy weight?

4 MR. JACKSON: We would either hold it -- depending on
5

where the promoter wants it, but now they're going

6

with more the outdoor shows. We would hold it

7

either at War Memorial Field or at the baseball

8

stadium. Again, the idea is to not to sell the

9

facility, but to sell Maui as a sports destination

10

for whatever event that it may be, and the sports,

11

the concerts, you see other resort areas using these

12

events to attract -- to attract visitors, and I feel

13

it's something that's viable and very doable.

14 MS. ARAKI REGAN: One great example, I think, is the Maui
-

15

Invitational Basketball Tournament where -- you

16

know, who would think Lahaina Civic Center would be

17

the venue for a Maui Invitational Basketball

18

Tournament? And in talking with the people involved

19

in it, they like the intimate atmosphere that

20

Lahaina Civic Center provides. And all we needed

21

basically to do was provide -- well, although it was

22

somewhat costly -- the air conditioning unit to be

23

able to, you know, ensure that the facility be

24

appropriate for the organizers, and, you know, thing

25

like that.
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1

If we can -- if Johnny as a Sports and

2

Entertainment Development Director can actively

3

market, promote Maui County as a sports destination

4

and entertainment destination, you know, they'll be

5

able to see what kind of facilities and sort of

6

adapt, and maybe they would prefer our facilities

7

versus larger first class facilities because of the

8

intimacy, like, for example, the Maui Invitational

9

Basketball Tournament.

10 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
11 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
12 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Chairman.
13

Good morning, Mr. Jackson. And thank you for

14

your wide array of events that you're looking at. I

15

find it very interesting and innovative. One of the

16

events -- now, if memory serves me correct, you're

17

having as one of the corporate sponsors the Hooters

18

restaurant chain, I guess, and for what event again

19

are they planning on sponsoring?

20 MR. JACKSON: It's the NGA Hooters Golf Tournament. It's
21

already a tournament that's held kind of in the

22

midwest and I think there's one in Florida. They

23

are -- they feel that Hawaii is a golf destination

24

also, and they would -- NGA -- which I believe is an

25

insurance company, I'm not sure -- and Hooters have
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1

partnered up to put together a golf tour the way the

2

PGA is and all that. They want to become part of

3

the PGA. At this point they're not because they're

4

new. The same thing with Futures, which is another,

5

I think, stock exchange company, but they're putting

6

together corporate golf tournaments and trying to

7

get the big names also, and they're interested in

8

Maui.

9 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And the reason I bring up
10

that particular corporate sponsor, years ago, if I

11

recall, the first Hula Bowl I believe was sponsored

12

by Hooters, if I'm correct, here on Maui, and there

13

was some concerns expressed out there in the

14

community about what that restaurant stands for.

15 MR. JACKSON: Right.
16 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Now, I went to that first Hula
17

Bowl, and my mind was totally focused on the game.

18

But as far as -- I'm honest. Come on, you guys, but

19

on a serious matter here, I guess I'm asking have

20

you had -- wow, so is this the first time you have

21

revealed to the public that Hooters is the corporate

22

sponsor and -- I'm sure you will probably hear from

23

some members of the community why and so forth. And

24

I just bring that up. And are you ready for the

25

comments or concerns that may be expressed out there
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1

with regards to this particular company putting on

2

this golf tournament here on Maui?

3 MR. JACKSON: Yeah, you're probably right. I'll be ready
4

for it, but then again, you know, there's another

5

company involved with it. Maybe that will give it a

6

little more credibility. But again, the idea is to

7

bring events to Maui, bring people here to go to

8

these events. I don't know, hopefully the -- the

9

economic impact will overlook the reputation that

10

Hooters has.

11 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you. One more question,
12

Mr. Chair. Earlier we heard one of our testifiers

13

expressing concerns about the economic concerns of

14

our small towns, and you touched upon Wailuku. Can

15

you also comment about the other small towns, such

16

as Makawao, Hana, Paia, Kaunakakai, Lanai City, what

17

you have been looking into as far as stimulating the

18

economies there and promoting these towns?

19 MR. JACKSON: Okay. Of course you know we had the Wailuku
20

Street Festivals, which I'm hoping to take other

21

events to Makawao, Paia to get people to come up

22

there, sporting events to Molokai and Lanai. These

23

are all things that I'm looking at, but I need to

24

speak with the people there. So I plan on going and

25

having community meetings and just get the people's
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1

input, like I did in Hana, and it was -- it was an

2

overwhelming success. I mean, they wanted -- they

3

just wanted everything. They wanted things up

4

there. It went very, very well. And these are

5

things that I want to talk to the people that live

6

there and let me know what it is you'd like to see.

7

I don't want to bring something there that no one's

8

going to go to. So I want the public's input.

9 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Also having attended the public meeting
10

on Molokai with Councilmember Mateo, I know that the

11

Molokai residents demand -- or, you know, strongly

12

requested us to look into organizing festivals

13

there. And so although we've cut funding due to our

14

budget constraint from 50 to 25,000, we've also at

15

the same time cut funding for the Wailuku festivals

16

that we have on an annual basis to encourage the

17

merchants's association and businesses nearby to

18

take a lead to, you know, financially support these

19

festivals, rather than consistently being dependent

20

on the County of Maui so that additional funding is

21

available for areas such as Molokai, East Maui,

22

Upcountry.

23 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Araki-Regan
24
25

and Mr. Jackson.
Thank you, Chairman.
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1 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
2 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
3

Good morning, Director. I wanted to follow

4

up on your comments regarding the Molokai Enterprise

5

Community, that position of -- that position that

6

had a dollar value of $30,000. You know, because

7

this is like I guess the end of the five-year

8

lifespan of that particular agreement, I'm not

9

really familiar with the origins of that particular

10

event. However, you -- obviously you had your

11

discussion with this particular organization?

12 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Yes.
13 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And their response to the -- your
14

plans was --

15 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: They acknowledged the fact that the
16

five-year plan was going to end at the end of Fiscal

17

Year 2003 but that they would go before the Council

18

to request for continued funding. So I was going to

19

leave it up to the discretion of the Council to make

20

that determination whether continued funding for the

21

Molokai Enterprise Community was going to be

22

provided. It's totally up to your discretion.

23

However, in light of the ending of the

24

five-year plan come June of this year, that was my I

25

guess reason for suggesting that if the Council
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decides based on the end of the five-year plan to

2

not provide funding for Molokai Enterprise

3

Community, that funding be provided to the general

4

Molokai Economic and Cultural Development program,

5

because I know monies are needed. Having attended

6

the public meeting with you, Council Member. I know

7

there's so much projects and events that we need to

8

do to promote economic development on Molokai. And

9

although this is a small amount, you know, I'd

10

really like to focus my energy on helping Molokai.

11 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. In your discussions you
12

spoke to whom? Who represented this organization?

13 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Karen Holt.
14 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Karen Holt. Okay. And, you know,
15

like throughout the last number of years, because

16

there was a lifespan to the funding, was there a

17

required report that was provided to you?

18 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Yes, I have the annual report that was
19

e-mailed to us yesterday.

20 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Could I request a copy of
21

that report as well?

22 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Sure.
23 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And the intent -- the report
24

identifies the number of projects that they had

25

actually completed or they had worked on? And --
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1

I'm trying to look at the money. I don't really

2

know what the money was intended for. It was

3

administrative use?

4 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Both program and operational.
5 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So that was in addition to whatever
6

percentage of monies they were able to use from the

7

Federal funding that they got?

8 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Yes, and -- hold on. Let me look.
9

According to this annual report, currently the

10

Molokai Enterprise Community's leveraging ratio is

11

19 to 1. And since January 1999, $19 million has

12

been raised for every dollar -- or $19 has been

13

raised for every dollar from the USDA EC grant.

14 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you. And I'll move on
15

to the next one, the slaughterhouse. The move --

16

the move of those monies, again, you did have your

17

discussion with the organization on Molokai that's

18

trying to complete this project?

19 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Yes. I'd like to defer to my
20

Agricultural Coordinator who's been working on this.

21 MS. GAY: Good morning, Chair and Council Members. In
22

regard to Molokai Slaughterhouse, we've had funds

23

for the last 12 years.

24 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: We know.
25 MS. GAY: They are scheduled to open by the end of April.
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We have -- with the help of Rural Development, OED

2

has gone to Molokai, worked with their board, and we

3

have ascertained that they will open with their

4

current budget in place. The concern we have is

5

that they do have other needs that are not needed to

6

open. And what we're asking them to do is to

7

resubmit a plan of action, increase their members of

8

their board, because some of their board members

9

have been there for 12 years, and frankly, they're

10

tired. And we want a line item where they can show

11

us their projections for the next five years on how

12

they're going to perform, how they're going to run

13

this facility, and if they're going to be in the red

14

or if they're going to be in the black. Because we

15

have other support areas where we might be able to

16

help them.

17 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. That's good. Thank you, and
18

I understand that, you know, it's been ongoing for

19

12 years, but also understand it's been 12 years of

20

very little assistance from your office --

21 MS. GAY: That's true.
22 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: -- to help. Thank you very much,
23

just to clear that point. Secondly, the $30,000

24

that you plan on moving, it does come -- you know,

25

it's not going to be earmarked. It's just going to
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be moved into a whole different category.

2 MS. GAY: Yes.
3 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So will they still have access to
4

that monies?

5 MS. GAY: They will have access to it. What I'd like to
6

do is to move that under the Ag Promotional, which

7

is a more general category, because if we earmark it

8

for that and they don't need it this year but they

9

might need it for the next fiscal year, then we've

10

locked it in and I won't be able to use it to help

11

promote Molokai programs.

12 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you very much. I guess -- and
13

you did speak to -- the person you spoke with with

14

the slaughterhouse group was?

15 MS. GAY: I've -- we -- and by the way, we have hired a
16

temporary project manager, Dave Curtis, so we're

17

working with Dave Curtis and all the board members,

18

with Martin in particular, Martin Kahae.

19 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you very much. I guess
20

I'd like to talk story with -- you know, with you

21

again on both the slaughterhouse and the EC

22

community. But however, I'd like to ask Mr. Jackson

23

his sports promotions. He left? Well, you can --

24

you can get back to me, because like his, you know,

25

aggressive list of activities, you know, is rather
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exciting. Is there a timetable?

2 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: I've asked one of my staff members to
3

look for Johnny. I'm hoping he's just outside.

4 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Well, I'll just continue and, you
5

know, he can either get back to us or whatever.

6

This seems like this is a tremendous support from

7

Administration encouraging this whole new focus in

8

sports and sporting events, but at the same time it

9

comes with a -- you know, kind of a disappointment

10

that the facilities that he plans to use,

11

essentially some County facilities, you know,

12

comes -- comes in a time when the Parks budget, you

13

know, has been cut so they can't -- personally, I

14

don't think they'll be able to keep up with a lot of

15

the facilities.

16

So, you know, yes, you say you're not

17

promoting the facility. You're promoting Maui. But

18

if the facility is not up to par, then this

19

promotion of Maui is substandard and should not be,

20

you know, acceptable. So I'm just concerned, you

21

know, whether -- you know, your discussions and

22

Administration's discussions with them encouraging

23

you to move forward, encouraging you to be

24

aggressive, go after these new events, bring it to

25

Maui, but yet you've got to put them in our
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1

facilities that our Parks people don't have monies

2

to take care of.

3

So -- oops -- my question to you is because

4

maybe your plans are kind of like long term, then

5

the $250,000, because this benefits your events,

6

your positions, you know, can we take some of your

7

monies and put it back into Parks so we can take

8

care of meeting your needs?

9 MR. JACKSON: Regarding some of that, again, the people
10

who would come and be participants in these events

11

would see the facility first. You know, they're not

12

going to go in blind. They're not going to, you

13

know, spend their money to promote an event --

14 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Granted, yeah.
15 MR. JACKSON: -- without seeing the facility. A good
16

example -- let's say if a professional -- I'll use

17

the Bosnian olympic team which is interested in

18

coming to Maui for four months. They're willing to

19

pay their own way. They're willing to rent the

20

facility. It's a weight lifting team, judo, and I

21

believe some boxers from Bosnia. So that would be

22

like a separate contract, the way the Hula Bowl has

23

a contract. They would pay whatever number it is,

24

whatever figure it is, to the Parks Department

25

budget to use that facility for that time.
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1 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: I'd like to also add that if facilities
2

need to be renovated, expanded, what have you, it's

3

not -- we're not expecting monies come out of Parks

4

Department. One clear example is the Maui Visitors

5

Bureau grant that we provided $87,500 for the

6

temporary air conditioning system for the Maui

7

Invitational Basketball Tournament. Typically

8

monies should come out of Parks, because we're

9

improving Parks facilities, but because it's an

10

event that promotes and helps economic development

11

here on Maui, we took it out of our monies. So I'm

12

hoping that if $250,000 isn't all necessary for

13

marketing and promoting events to come to Maui, that

14

a portion of it -- a significant portion of it go

15

towards renovating Parks facilities because it

16

directly affects our office.

17 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, great. Thank you very much.
18

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

19 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. They would need a budget amendment
20
21

to do that, so it comes back to Council.
Ms. Johnson.

22 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, thanks very much for the job
23

that you're doing or trying to do with limited

24

funding. One of the questions that I had, of

25

course, is on the County Farm Bureau, because Monnie
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1

and I have been working on some of the issues having

2

to do with agricultural promotion. So I notice that

3

there's $75,000 in the County Farm Bureau budget,

4

and I'm just wondering, you know, what other areas

5

you're going to be needing funds in in order to do a

6

better job on diversifying agriculture or at least

7

marketing agriculture? Because I think that, you

8

know, with trying to get people to farm, it's not

9

any good if you don't have a market, you know, ready

10

for them. So I just like to hear what Monnie has to

11

say.

12 MS. GAY: Thank you. We haven't increased the Maui County
13

Farm Bureau grant. We've left that at 75,000

14

because I'm trying to put more into Ag Promotions

15

area. Where we had that at $85,000 last year, it's

16

up over 100,000 and we're asking for some changes to

17

go in there. One of the major things that is coming

18

up for ag marketing and promotion is the Direct

19

Marketing Conference and Trade Show through the

20

North American Farmers Association, and that is a

21

very major show for us, because it does help to

22

promote our farmers in regard to increasing their

23

businesses as well as marketing their businesses.

24

It also introduces new products that are being done

25

on the mainland. It also will bring in the
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equipment vendors that we've not had before.
Right now our farmers go to the mainland to

3

these trade shows and buy their equipment. We want

4

those vendors to start using Maui and Hawaii in

5

general so that they know that there's also a market

6

here. That particular conference brings in,

7

throughout the United States, over 800 people of

8

their membership, as well as others. We don't know

9

that we'll get their membership, because of the

10

distance, but we do know that we need them to bring

11

in their criteria and their expertise. So that's

12

one of the areas that we're promoting.

13

You know that we have already been doing lots

14

of little workshops, conferences, seminars in regard

15

to developing and marketing farmers as well as small

16

business. We do a lot with CTAHR, with College of

17

Tropical Ag and Human Resources in regards to

18

workshops and one on one for the farmers. We've

19

done cost of production for the farmers in this last

20

year. We do pest integration management. Any of

21

those things that we know will help the farmers to

22

run their businesses better, we always focus on, and

23

that we've had in place for the last couple years

24

through ABWC, the Ag and Business Workshop

25

Coalition. So we do pull on that.
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And by the way, we've been able to receive

2

outside grant monies to help support and develop

3

that area. Rural Development through Department of

4

Labor has also helped us with the ABWC promotions by

5

giving us a $10,000 grant to help develop workshops

6

as well. So that area's very, very strong and we

7

continue to build that with CTAHR and the other

8

agencies that are involved with it.

9 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
10 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: I'd also like to add that our office by
11

County ordinance is cast with overseeing activities

12

and serving as a landlord on behalf of the County

13

for the Kula Ag Park and it's inevitable that needs

14

arise for the park that the County needs to address.

15

In the past our office has relied upon other

16

departments to assist with such things such as

17

repairs, road repairs, signage, security, issues

18

fencing, et cetera. And we were asked by these

19

departments to please request in our own budget to

20

support the park because we have continued in the

21

past to dip into other department budgets without

22

having the necessary funds to support the project.

23 MS. GAY: I would like to add one thing on that. In the
24

past year Council has been very gracious in giving

25

the Kula Ag Park $100,000 to address some of those
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issues, and one of them in particular is to increase

2

the facilities there for power. We're working on

3

that.

4

In the next couple months you will be

5

receiving from the Kula Ag Board the proposal that

6

we've gotten from Maui Electric in regard to that --

7

finishing that project, and we do have some easement

8

problems, some other things that we're tying to work

9

out on that. We had talked about this in our office

10

of putting a $50,000 line item to help support the

11

infrastructure for Kula Ag Park. I'm not sure you

12

want it in OED or if you want to continue it in

13

capital improvements as you have now, but we

14

definitely need to look at that as a line item,

15

because we do have some serious security problems up

16

there. It's time now for us to look at changing the

17

water lines. They've been 18 years. It looks as

18

though we have some leakage in a couple spots, and

19

we're working with the Water Department to determine

20

the problems up there. So we definitely need some

21

support for Kula Ag Park.

22 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Well, I really appreciate your
23

work, too, Monnie as Agricultural Coordinator,

24

because I think -- even though some of the other

25

members -- you know, I know that Charmaine has

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

88

BF 4/2/03

1

worked with you and perhaps some of the other

2

members have just peripheral knowledge of what you

3

do, but, I mean, I'm very impressed with what you're

4

doing on a limited amount of resources.

5
6
7
8
9

MS. GAY: Thank you very much. You can give me all your

excess funds.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: One of the other things that --

and I don't know, because I'm just looking at some
of the monies, and of course pests are always a

10

problem. And I think you -- you know, we've tried

11

to address -- you've got Miconia, you have -- you

12

know, earlier Mr. Kane was passing around some

13

fireweed, you know, thought it was something that he

14

may have contemplated using in another capacity,

15

but, you know, found that it was fireweed. I wanted

16

to find out what we're doing to eradicate some of

17

the pests that could pose problems, and particularly

18

I know because we're trying to improve our cattle

19

industry. You know, if the grazing that we have is

20

going to be compromised by the proliferation of

21

fireweed, I just want to know how that relates to

22

what you've got in our budget here.

23 MS. GAY: I only have 50,000 earmarked for fireweed, and
24

the cattlemen will be testifying before the Council

25

in regard to trying to increase that, and with good
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1

reason. We have the possibility of eradicating it

2

at this stage, but it's going to take more than

3

$50,000. It's going to take probably $300,000 for

4

the next three years. I don't know that we can fit

5

that in. If we let it go, we're going to have the

6

same problem as we have with Miconia.

7

Another area that has surfaced in -- excuse

8

me -- in regard to pest management, we now have in

9

the last year the papaya ring spot virus is on Maui.

10

We lost control of it. We have to destroy all of

11

our papaya trees. We cannot save that issue.

12

Luckily CTAHR has developed a new strain of papaya

13

that they are selling the seeds to, and they're

14

selling them at cost. So that does help that

15

industry, but luckily we were not hit as hard as the

16

Big Island. We now have the bunchy top virus. I

17

did not have funds set aside for any of these

18

issues. I've been told since the bunchy top virus

19

that we now have a coconut virus that I need to work

20

with Parks on because all of the coconut trees for

21

the parks are being destroyed. We have a new white

22

fly, a large white fly that has just come into the

23

islands. You know, so in all those areas we do not

24

have the funds set aside to help with these

25

problems, and Department of Ag is hit very hard this
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year. They don't have the funds to do it either.
So I've taken one step. I have gone to a

3

couple other agencies that's have some funding,

4

especially the Chamber of Commerce with their

5

quarantine fund. They're going to try and help Maui

6

County in regard to the bunchy top, because it looks

7

as though with Parks help we can maybe keep it

8

contained in Pukalani where it is at this time, but

9

that's another real sore point for the farmers is

10

that we don't have funds set aside to help with

11

viruses and things of this sort and we desperately

12

need to look at that.

13

And that's part of our economy. If they go

14

down -- if we lose -- especially in the bunchy top,

15

it has a tendency to go into the tropical flowers as

16

a host. If it spreads out of Pukalani and it goes

17

into Haiku where we have most of our tropical

18

flowers, we might lose that industry because they

19

also have to be destroyed because the host could go

20

back into the new bananas. So it is a continuing

21

cycle of problems in regard to invasive species, and

22

we need to address it because it affects all of the

23

economy in ag.

24 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Along those lines too, how are
25

these -- or do we not know how these alien pests are
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being introduced? And, you know, if we don't know,

2

can we find out? Because obviously if you prevent

3

it from coming in to begin with, it's far less

4

expensive than trying to throw hundreds of thousands

5

of dollars at it after it's already taken hold.

6 MS. GAY: We don't always know. CTAHR has been our
7

leading resource on trying to track it down. As

8

with the ring spot virus, it looks as though that

9

was brought in through someone bringing in a sick

10

papaya from the Big Island. They can track it down

11

to that point. The farmers are trying to develop an

12

ag steering committee with me to try and circumvent

13

some of the problems before they happen to work on

14

the front lines, and we're working on that right

15

now.

16

They want to have better control on importing

17

from island to island, and that's going to be a very

18

serious issue coming up in this next year. Because

19

we do have these continuing problems happen. As

20

with the fruit fly, in most cases we've been able to

21

dump a lot of resources through USDA into

22

eradicating the fruit fly. On Maui we get a small

23

portion of it. So we need to try and be more

24

aggressive in getting monies through USDA to help

25

support these programs, and with the integration
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with an ag steering committee we can do that.

2 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And I'm -- I'm really
3

concerned too about the lack of funding that the

4

Federal government and even to a certain extent the

5

State government is providing with intercepting a

6

lot of these pests at the point of introduction,

7

which is basically our airport. Sometimes things

8

can come in, and I'm sure that -- you know, by boat,

9

although I don't know how much, you know, of a

10

problem that is basically. I don't know what we're

11

carrying over to Molokai or Lanai because there's

12

not much security, and if people bring plants or

13

other things over there just to transport them, I'm

14

really concerned.

15

So is there anything that we could

16

specifically do as a Council? You know, apart from

17

just providing the money, are there any kind of

18

legislative actions that we could take or at least

19

seek to take at the State level or at the Federal

20

level to try to get this kind of monetary help and

21

assistance?

22 MS. GAY: We are looking at trying to develop new
23

legislation this next year to control that. One of

24

the biggest problems we have is that aunty might

25

visit somebody on the Big Island and bring back one
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piece of fruit or a flower and not know that she is

2

carrying something that will cause such havoc, and

3

that's what we think happened with the bunchy top,

4

that somebody brought back a slip to Pukalani and it

5

spread like wild fire.

6

You know, in regard to the legislative needs,

7

we have lots of them. We have not had the

8

capability within Maui County within our own

9

departments to go ahead and right those. We now

10

have the opportunity to do that. So we're looking

11

at that very seriously of introducing new bills of

12

trying to guide some of these things along. One of

13

them is with Jan Buen and with Mele Carroll working

14

on the legislative side. We work very closely

15

through our office with them to try and keep on tack

16

of the new bills that are coming out to help guide

17

them. We work with the ag community on a daily

18

basis on some of these issues as well. So we're

19

moving on it, but we don't have the funds right now

20

to support it as the way we'd like to.

21 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Right.
22 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Furthermore, I just wanted to add that
23

Mayor Arakawa and I are working to form a business

24

advocacy task force, and the first meeting will be

25

held tomorrow. I've invited nine people from the
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1

community, from the business community to help me

2

and my staff formulate issues as well as I guess try

3

to attempt to draft bills that would help our

4

business community, and including our agricultural

5

community, and this is an unpaid, totally voluntary

6

group of nine members. And we're going to be

7

working with the agricultural industry, business

8

community, et cetera in trying to develop bills so

9

that our legislators can address.

10 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I really appreciate that.
11 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: At no additional cost to the County.
12 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And I do appreciate the effort,
13

because I think that sometimes we always look at

14

money solving all of the problems.

15 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Exactly.
16 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And sometimes it's legislative
17

initiatives to at least try and stem some of these

18

problems, and obviously if there's legislation to

19

prevent the importation of pests from outside, you

20

know, and that would be other jurisdictions, if we

21

have isolated populations of these pests and then

22

we're transmitting it inter-island, then that

23

totally defeats the purpose too. Because if

24

something is imported from Kauai or the Big Island,

25

we have to then cope with funding the eradication of
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1

these pests. So hopefully we'll be able to work

2

together and get some other things going, but thank

3

you.

4 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane?
5 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. If I can
6

request for the Small Business Promotion, because I

7

understand that we're going to plug another $30,000

8

into that $250,000 request for a total of 280 from

9

last year's appropriation of 100, I would ask that

10

you provide us in writing, Ms. Araki-Regan --

11 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Sure.
12 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: -- the breakdown of how you're going
13

to be utilizing that money.

14 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Sure. I would have no problem. I can
15

briefly go over it, if you so wish.

16 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No. I think in the interest of time,
17

and us moving forward, because I think there's a lot

18

of things that need to be discussed, I would prefer

19

it in writing.

20 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Sure. No problem.
21 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. The Small Town
22

Development Revitalization went from 50 to 25,000,

23

and yet I heard you talking about expanding to not

24

only Wailuku Town but the other towns and trying to

25

expand your efforts. So, again, I'm trying to
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1

understand, and is the -- because you did -- in your

2

detail page on 12-17, third paragraph, talked about

3

handing offs -- that the OED office handed off

4

successful events, and then you listed Ho'olaulea,

5

Somos Amigos, Maui Matsuri, Chinese New Year. These

6

events and your continuation of -- well, first of

7

all, let me ask -- are -- so you are in support of

8

continuing the support of these street festivals and

9

expanding them to other towns as well but with less

10

financial assistance from the County. Can you --

11

can you explain that in -- more clearly?

12
13
14

And I say that -- I ask that because -because I'm have -- I'm trying to understand the
Mayor's take on this. Because the Mayor was very,

15

very critical of the street festivals, and so now

16

here we have it and you're talking about expanding

17

street festivals. Help us understand.

18 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Well, thank you, Mr. Kane. The street
19

festivals in Wailuku, the four that are listed on

20

page 12-17, has been happening for at least three

21

years now. I'm one of the Chairpersons for the Maui

22

Matsuri Committee and I have been helping that

23

Japanese street festival out for the last three or

24

four years now, and in serving on that committee, as

25

well as helping in the other street festivals, I
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know that these festivals are very -- the festival

1

2

organizers are very dependent and have been and

3

continue to be very dependent on County funding to

4

finance these street festivals.

5

My goal as the Economic Development

6

Coordinator is to attempt to continue these

7

festivals if there is interest, but only if the

8

merchants who -- who these street festivals go to

9

support and to help support them as well. To date

1 0

we haven't received as much support from the

1 1

merchants in Wailuku, for example, as much as we

12

should. And we are actively -- I am and Johnny is

13

as well during our non-working hours calling

14

businesses to get businesses to support it to offset

15

our cuts in funding for these street festivals.

16 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. When you talk about
17

supporting, are you talking about financial

18

assistance? I mean, okay, now we're looking at a

19

catch 22, in my opinion. These are businesses that

20

are dealing with real difficult times in Wailuku.

21

We're trying to get the kick start going. So the

22

reason for these festivals was to bring people in,

23

generate business, get things going.

24

Now we're looking at, well, okay, we've done

25

this for three years now and there was some success,
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1

as you stated in your text here, but now we're

2

trying to look at weaning the amount of County

3

support and so asking the businesses, who are still

4

kind of suffering through this -- and in fact we

5

have more closures down in Wailuku Town. As was

6

mentioned earlier, we're having some lease -- I

7

think Member Nishiki noticed as he walked through

8

town that we're having stores closing down, we're

9

having more open space, the kind that we don't want,

10

in Wailuku Town. So how do we offset this catch 22?

11 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: We're not only seeking financial
12

assistance from the merchants, but Johnny -- thanks

13

to Johnny we circulated a survey to the Wailuku

14

businesses to see what their thoughts were and to

15

see if they could help out with some support, I

16

mean, help to organize these festivals if no monies

17

are given. And unfortunately we haven't been as

18

successful as we hoped to be able to get them

19

involved in organizing it. Right now, in terms of

20

organizers, we have two people from our office

21

organizing it and a couple people from the cultural

22

groups organizing it. But if the merchants could

23

help us out and help organize these events, we're

24

not only seeking financial assistance, but other

25

assistance as well. And for this to continue to

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 4/2/03

99

1

occur, you know, we need the merchants to somehow

2

take a more active lead in helping to organize this.

3

Otherwise, you know, what's -- what's the purpose

4

other than to promote and perpetuate the culture

5

that these festivals are for.

6 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. Thank you for that response.
7 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: But in terms of expanding the festivals,
8

you know, having gone to Molokai and, you know,

9

having heard about the East Maui Taro Festival, we

10

know that there are other festivals out there to

1 1

help neighboring communities, and that's what I

12

meant about expanding the festivals. We need

13

festivals not only in Wailuku and Upcountry, but we

14

need to promote festivals to not only preserve and

15

perpetuate the culture in that specific location but

16

to help the business community in those other areas.

17 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. And so to tie that in, then,
18

you're reducing the Aloha Week Festival's help,

19

you're reducing the East Maui Cultural Economic

20

Development program, you're reducing the Small Town

21

Development Revitalization program, and so I think

22

that's where it's important. Because it looks like

23

that cut kind of goes into -- from zero we're going

24

up to 280,000 for small business. So I don't know

25

if there's a correlation there and what -- and the
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1

shift. And so, you know, again, the request for --

2

in writing the Small Business Promotion is going to

3

be real important. I'll move on.

4

The Solar Water Heating Initiative, if you

5

could provide some comment to that, since it seemed

6

like this was something that the body was supportive

7

of, although we cut it back from previous Mayor's

8

initial request of a million, we cut it back to

9

250,000, and now you folks have it down to 100,000.

10

Can you provide some thought to that?

11 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Yes, I and my office really supports the
12

Solar Water Heater Initiatives taken by Maui

13

Electric Company. While we recognize the importance

14

of Maui Electric Company and their Solar Water

15

Heater Initiatives and would like to request the

16

allocation of $250,000, if it's available, due to

17

budgetary constraints, however, our office had no

18

choice but to decrease funding and to request that

19

Maui Electric Company wait until next fiscal year

20

for additional monies. We're just asking them to

21

wait just another year because monies just are not

22

available. If they are, however, I have no

23

objection to request that additional monies be

24

provided.

25 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. So my general question -- and
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1

this is my final question -- is we've had in front

2

of us virtually every department that had anywhere

3

between 5 -- I believe in one case up to 11 percent

4

cut from their budget. Is that reflection -- is

5

that same request reflected out of your office?

6 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Well, in looking at it there is a
7

decrease in funding. I was basically forced to

8

decrease my budget by 8 percent, although the

9

difference is not an 8 percent difference. I

10

believe the Budget Director, I guess, requested

11

additional areas such as Environmental Protection to

12

be also included, which did affect the -- which did

13

change my 8 percent budget cut to something less, as

14

well as the Maui Nui Botanical Gardens and the Piko

15

A'o program. Those were all added in after I made

16

my necessary cuts.

17 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah, and I'm just looking at 12-1,
18

the very first summary page of Economic Development

19

in your program, that there was a total of 8

20

thousand 264 thousand -- $8,264 from the 2003

21

appropriation to the 2004. From a $6 million

22

budget, there was an $8,000 reduction. And so your

23

comments are that those two programs that you just

24

identified are the reason why you -- you had, I

25

guess, adjustments made by the Mayor and the
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1

Director to bring your office up to basically level

2

funding?

3 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Well, what I proposed to the Budget
4

Director and Mayor was based on an 8 percent

5

decrease in budget. After I submitted the amounts

6

to the Budget Director, there were areas that they

7

also wanted to I guess provide monies for, such as

8

Friends of Moku'ula, $100,000, as I said, the

9

Environmental Protection, $250,000. What else?

10 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. Thank you. That's fine.
11
12

Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

13 CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares?
14 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair, are you going to
15

request that the sports promotion provide in writing

16

what he was giving to us verbally as far as all the

17

programs that they are trying to pursue and to what

18

extent are they -- you know, like the 50 percent

19

that he talked about? Can we have that in writing?

20 CHAIR HOKAMA: We will forward that request.
21 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And also the approximate amount of
22

money that it's going to take for each of these

23

projects. Also, I think that we as a Council have

24

the opportunity here to set policy, as we normally

25

do. And if our policy is going to be that certain
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1

sponsors will not be sought after in our County,

2

then we need to make that clear to the Office of

3

Economic Development now and not grumble about it

4

after a contract is already signed or something like

5

that so they'll have some direction as to what to

6

pursue and not to pursue.

7 CHAIR HOKAMA: We will forward that forward.
8 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair, that's really all I
9

have now. Thanks.

10 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Pontanilla. One second. One
11

second.

12 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Sure.
13 CHAIR HOKAMA: Let me ask the office. Have you forwarded
14

a request to corporations for private sector

15

construction of facilities? Either you did or you

16

didn't, so it's yes or no.

17 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: No, not at this time.
18 CHAIR HOKAMA: Now, when you folks mention things like
19

four months for the Bosnia team, have you folks made

20

an assessment on what it means to the current

21

community use of facilities?

22 MR. JACKSON: Thanks for the question, Chair. Before we
23

would, you know, book something like that, I would

24

sit down with someone in Parks for that particular

25

facility, the supervisor, and make sure those dates
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are available. I would deal with the Bosnian

1

2

government, because that -- every country other than

3

the United States, their sports programs are run by

4

the government -- are run by the government. So I

5

would find out what dates are they would want to

6

come here, find out from Parks or that facility

7

manager if those dates are available so that the

8

local residents aren't cut out of using that, and

9

then negotiate from there based on the Schedule 5,

1 0

which is the highest thing to use -- the highest

11

rate to use one of the facilities. Like War

12

Memorial is $500 a night or 10 percent of the gross,

13

but then again for something like, say, a team that

14

would come in from another country or a professional

15

team, then it would be drawn up as a contract the

16

way the Hula Bowl contract is, the Maui Invitational

17

Contract, totally separate -- separate contract from

18

the schedule of fees at our facilities.

19 CHAIR HOKAMA: What are we doing to -- you know, it's
20

always nice to mention diversification, and I think

21

Director Liu of the State Department made a comment

22

at a Maui Economic Development Board's meeting that

23

while we all speak about it, whether it's really an

24

achievable objective or not relating to our

25

geographical constraints, physical constraints,
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1

financial constraints, what is your Office of

2

Economic Development doing to expand our ability to

3

diverse?
We haven't heard anything in -- you know,

4
5

while we talk about reducing the 800-pound gorilla,

6

as we used to call it, which is tourism, I'm trying

7

to find a coordination of keeping that industry

8

strong but beefing up our other components or

9

sectors to provide the job opportunities for the

10

future, to provide a more stable cash flow in this

11

economy. Because we already know there is

12

reductions in the construction industry. People are

13

already laid off. Okay. And Mr. Nishiki made a

14

point, there may be some cut backs of ours or

15

layoffs in the visitor industry if the percentages

16

of occupancy does not take a good turn upward.
So you're asking us for a lot of money, and I

17
18

want to know how this will help or will it not

19

diversify our economy? And I'm not talking about

20

the -- as the Mayor says, the fluff and the feel

21

good projects. Let's talk about direction and

22

long-term objectives and what this budget achieves.

23 MS. ARAKI REGAN: Well, despite our budget constraint,
-

24

we've -- we've proposed that the Economic

25

Development Board -- the Maui Economic Development
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1

Board keep its funding to $200,000, rather than

2

decreasing it. It's important for organizations

3

such as MEDB -- for to us rely on organizations such

4

as MEDB to establish and maintain programs in new

5

and existing areas and sectors where MEDB can add

6

value. They work heavily on marketing and promoting

7

Maui's high technology industry and to attract high

8

tech events and businesses to Maui County.

9

Furthermore, we're requesting also that the

10

$85,000 for the film industry promotion be kept at

11

$55,000 -- or $85,000. In calendar year 2002

12

revenues from Maui County have exceeded $4.5 million

13

within the film and entertainment industry. And

14

this would include revenue generated from films,

15

stills, documentaries, commercials, videos, and

16

other film-related productions.

17

As indicated on page 12-18, I'm requesting

18

for a new line item be allocated toward Health Care

19

Promotion programs, $25,000. There has been a lot

20

of discussion on Maui to promote cultural,

21

educational, and ag tourism, but not necessarily

22

medical tourism. And I'd like to see OED look into

23

promoting health and wellness expos and forums and

24

conferences to be able to market Maui County as a

25

health destination, as well as looking into a health
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1

and wellness center that I'm -- I'm sitting on a

2

committee and trying to form in South Maui and

3

offering economic opportunity for health

4

practitioners and spa resorts on our islands. These

5

are just some of many ways that we're attempting to

6

diversify our economy.

7

Furthermore, in my Small Business Promotion

8

report to the Council members there is a laundry

9

list of things I'd like to do to help small

10

businesses. We cannot only look to trying to form

11

new businesses and new opportunities, but to help

12

our existing businesses. Because small businesses

13

represent 97 percent of all businesses, and Maui

14

economy -- Maui County's economy depends heavily on

15

the vitality of small businesses. It is imperative

16

that we continue promoting and helping small

17

businesses on Maui and Molokai and Lanai. And I can

18

provide you that laundry list of things I hope to

19

accomplish with the additional monies under the

20

Small Business Promotion. I wouldn't want to take

21

up too much time, though, because it's a lengthy

22

discussion I have.

23 CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, your funding depends on that
24

discussion.

25 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: I could go into detail if you so wish.
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1 CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, let me just say that I -- you've
2

heard -- you said some good things that I am very

3

happy to hear, and yet I still hear -- while it's

4

good to have the health tourism, and I'm glad you're

5

looking at all components of the visitor industry,

6

the bottom line is you still need the person to come

7

to this island. I would be interested in what your

8

office is trying to achieve in creating an

9

island-based component that is not so dependent upon

10

people needing to come to the island but is based on

11

what's on the island and in the County.

12 MS. ARAKI REGAN: I agree.
-

13 CHAIR HOKAMA: That keeps a little bit more stability.
14

The cash flow may be just between the County, but

15

the way things are, there will be services needed

16

outside of the County, but we lessen the dependency

17

on waiting for a plane to bring people to come to

18

this island. And --

19 MS. ARAKI REGAN: I totally agree.
-

20 CHAIR HOKAMA: And I think one of the things you said
21

well, Director, is in the area of MEDB, because it

22

brings businesses here to establish it. And we have

23

heard positive comments about their ability to -- or

24

at least their desire to go and seek Maui people

25

qualified to do jobs on Maui. That's the kind of
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diversification I am looking for.

2 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: And in terms of the health care
3

promotion, although medical tourism is something

4

more of an -- I mean I look at it as more of an

5

effect. Because if a health and wellness facility

6

which a committee and I are envisioning to be

7

established here in Maui County, medical tourism

8

will be the effect, not the purpose of this facility

9

that we're trying to form. So that's -- that's more

10

as an effect.

11 CHAIR HOKAMA: And I think that can be a good adjunct to
12

what we already see. We were told, you know, we

13

needed this senior housing on County land, so we

14

moved that project forward, but we already know

15

between the County's community center and that

16

Safeway shopping plaza you have a senior housing

17

component coming up, you have a senior component

18

coming up right by Maui Memorial, so already you

19

have a residential component that will require for

20

our seniors medical services and medical programs or

21

health programs.

22

You already have, to me, an island-based

23

component that can help blossom this health or

24

wellness program based on our residential expansion

25

in this area. You want to expand after you -- to
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the visitor industry, that's fine, but I think we

2

already have something on island in the County that

3

we can work on based on our people's ability to use

4

those services and pay for those services. Okay.

5

And I say that because this year, I can tell

6

you now, Director, the County does not or will not

7

be -- we're going to gear everybody, including

8

ourselves, for disappointment. And that's the

9

reality of the times. So saying that, I need you to

10

look at what we have in the County to help the

11

County. And when I say that, I'm not talking about

12

the government. I'm talking about everybody that

13

lives on these islands.

14 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Thank you.
15 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
16 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This is
17

my final question in regards to the line item

18

Environmental Protection. You know, looking at

19

the -- sheet 12-18, you know, we removed the Miconia

20

project as well as the Fireweed Eradication program.

21

I'm just wondering if this particular line item will

22

take care of some of those needs.

23 MS. GAY: Unfortunately, where Miconia is concerned,
24

Miconia, we're just trying to get it to the point

25

where it doesn't innovate us to the point where we
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1

smother to death. Miconia is so out of control that

2

all we can do now is try and keep on top of it from

3

our watersheds and places of that sort. You didn't

4

mention fireweed, but fireweed is also dumped into

5

that area. And fireweed, as I mentioned earlier,

6

will affect the cattle industry greatly. Because

7

this particular plant does go into the cattle. It

8

affects their digestive system, and in many cases it

9

can kill them. So that is a more serious problem at

10

this time. And when I use the word eradicate, right

11

now is the only chance we're going to have to

12

eradicate the fireweed. So it's a very serious

13

issue.

14 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So the dollars that, you know,
15

is shown on the Environmental Protection, $250,000,

16

is part of that money going to be used for those

17

programs?

18 MS. GAY: Only 50,000 is indicated for the fireweed from
19

that. And it does need more funds. We are trying

20

to help find outside funding outside of the County

21

to help support that. They've gotten State funding

22

in the past, but State funding has also been cut

23

drastically in a lot of these areas. So it's a

24

difficult issue this year. I am working with rural

25

development with Department of Labor, because this
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1

does affect an industry which affects jobs. So we

2

might be able to get some funding from there, but

3

it's not going to be enough.

4 MS. ARAKI-REGAN: To answer your direct -- your question,
5

though, the Miconia project funds would come out of

6

the Environmental Protection. We've allocated

7

monies for that. And that's part of the reason for

8

the increase, because there are other areas in

9

addition to the Miconia and fireweed projects that

10

we need monies to protect our environment.

11 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I'll go along with that,
12

especially our watersheds. Those need to be

13

protected.

14

Thank you, Chair. Thank you.

15 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nishiki.
16 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. I was listening to you with
17

great intent, only because I probably agree with the

18

fact that this year's budget's going to be a very

19

austere one. However, economic development is one

20

area that I had hoped it would see new dollars or

21

new directions, you know, moved by this

22

Administration. You mention about the visitor

23

industry and its impact, the construction, but when

24

I looked at over the past years in regards to how

25

much money is spent on agriculture, I get
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1

disappointed. And to me, it's one area that I see

2

where we need to really look at and put more

3

emphasis on it, Mr. Chairman.

4

I only say it only because when I see what I

5

can buy a case of potatoes on the mainland for,

6

which is about $8, and when I see when I finally

7

land it on Maui and have to pay $20, I know the

8

amount that we as consumers as someone living on the

9

island has to pay whenever we buy anything, whether

10

we eat it or put it on our bodies. And the only

11

message I see when I see Matson constantly

12

increasing their freight rates is that we as

13

consumers living here are going to pay more, whether

14

we buy clothes or whether we eat rice. And the

15

constant reason is labor costs and oil costs.

16

Now, when I look at agriculture and see what

17

we're giving to that industry -- and you hardly

18

rarely see farmers coming and asking. You see the

19

visitor industry, you see the nonprofits, you see

20

economic development. They're always here. Never

21

the farmers. And yet they've been taking a beating.

22

And I know that they've got to get organized, number

23

one, be it a co-op or whatever. They're dealing

24

with now invasive species, number two.

25

If you really go and study a small farmer,

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 4/2/03

114

1

they have to go and buy farm equipment. And they

2

don't co-op. You know, they each have to buy a

3

tractor or whatever else to plow their fields,

4

chemicals, and diseases that they now face. And, as

5

you've heard, State hasn't really helped. I think

6

it's -- I heard the Mayor earlier say that he really

7

wants to concentrate on agriculture, and I think

8

that we've got to give it a chance. And the only

9

way we can do it is if we help. There's got to be a

10
11

group that's formed that's more serious.
I see farmers constantly give their time, but

12

they've got to grow their crops also. And so a lot

13

of them don't have that time. I'm even curious to

14

see how the people on the Ag Park, whether they're

15

paying their rents that are due, because at one time

16

I heard that a lot of them are far behind in paying

17

their rents. And I know Charmaine sits on that

18

committee. I don't know what the situation is. I

19

mean, they're finally going to get electricity, as

20

she said. And I bear that responsibility, despite

21

that I mouth off right now, because we've not given

22

them that help.

23

But I would hope that this Administration now

24

makes it a priority, because I think that there is

25

one area, Mr. Chairman, that we've got hope. I
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1

don't know what we're doing in regards to looking at

2

marketing for them. They need help. You know, even

3

if it's got to go to Honolulu because there's a

4

population there. And sometimes when they send the

5

stuff over there the wholesalers could give a rip

6

because they've already committed and are paying for

7

stuff that's coming from the mainland, and so our

8

farmers are treated like second class citizens,

9

where if they got zucchini or whatever, they're not

10

the first to be sold. The stuff that's coming from

11

the mainland is being sold first.

12

We need to help with marketing. I think this

13

is a plus. I don't know what Young Brothers is

14

charging, but I know what when I bring in papaya,

15

I've got to pay. If I bring it by air, I've got to

16

pay 20 cents a pound, when Young Brothers charges me

17

like 8 cents a pound right now for a pound of

18

papaya. And I think that, Mr. Chairman, if there's

19

any area that we need to concentrate on and put our

20

money in it is the agriculture industry.

21

I think we've got a possibility, because

22

we've got land, we've got water. We've got

23

problems, the disease, but, you know, if it's

24

building a plant so that we can ship out flowers or

25

building a plant that we can ship out other things,
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then we need to do it.

2 CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you have a question?
3 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Farmers are proud. And I really
4

would hope that this Administration would put more

5

time into working with them. They bust their

6

okoles, and I would hope that somehow we can get

7

this Administration to come down with a real plan

8

and show us real figures that we can really put into

9

this area. Because if you want diversification, I

10

think this is an area we've got to put money into,

11

Mr. Chairman. So if we can get them to produce a

12

real plan in regards to the marketing aspect and

13

more needs of what our farmers need.

14 CHAIR HOKAMA: I can tell you, Mr. Nishiki, that we know
15

on the Big Island the County helps coordinate. They

16

do not necessarily put in money. We all know of

17

this big -- he's very popular. He comes from KTA

18

Stores. But as stores they got together. They went

19

to the farmers and told them, if you folks can

20

produce this kind of crops and each one of you,

21

instead of being competitors, all focus and we will

22

then buy from you, provided you can produce some

23

kind of reliability of delivery of product -- that's

24

the key, right? Reliability of delivery of service

25

or product -- KTA will contract and buy your -- your

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 4/2/03

117

1

produce and products. They've turned it into an

2

intra-island economic base. They support each

3

other. The wholesaler, the retailers there buy them

4

straight from the farmers. They in turn sell them

5

straight to the consumers, the residents. And I

6

think they call it --

7 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mountain Apple.
8 CHAIR HOKAMA: -- Mountain Apple brand. Thank you,
9

Mr. Kane. Okay. So we're not only talking money.

10

It's not necessary always have to be money is the

11

answer. Some coordination. Like you said, the

12

farmers got to get together. The stores got to get

13

together.

14 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Hotel industry.
15 CHAIR HOKAMA: And again, I'm sure the hotel industry will
16

participate. And the key for even KTA was the

17

reliability of product and continued service level.

18

You cannot have a whole bunch of good stuff today

19

and next month have no product to purchase. So, you

20

know, those are the pluses and minuses, but it can

21

work because Mountain Apple is a big time economic

22

engine on the Big Island, and it's an intra-island

23

machine that grows and expanding their product line.

24
25

So we had a hard morning, Members. And
hopefully the Chair, by the beginning of next week,
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1

will give us -- will give this Committee some

2

direction on where we're going with the budget and

3

some of the options, though not many, I will present

4

to you. We will take a break for lunch and return

5

at 1:30, at which time we'll continue, if there are

6

questions for the Office of Economic Development.

7

As soon as we conclude -- well, let me ask

8

you now. Are there any questions for Office of

9

Economic Development? Because I would prefer we

10

start with Finance. I think they have some new data

11

to present to this Committee. If you do have more

12

questions, the Chair will forward it for a

13

reasonable time for the office to get their data and

14

reply in a written response.

15 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: I'll submit mine in writing.
16 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anyone else?
17 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
18 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
19 MS. ARAKI REGAN: Thank you very much, Chair.
-

20 CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for being here with us this
21

morning.

22 MS. ARAKI REGAN: Thank you. And thank you again for
-

23

postponing the meeting.

24 CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll stand in recess till 1:35. (Gavel).
25 RECESS: 12:07 p.m.
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RECONVENE: 1:40 p.m.

2 CHAIR HOKAMA: (Gavel). We shall reconvene the Budget and
3

Finance meeting of the 2nd of August 2003. I wish

4

it was August. 2nd of April 2003. Thank you.

5

DEPARTMENT OF FINANCE

6 CHAIR HOKAMA: This afternoon we have Director Regan of
7

the Department of Finance. We will -- we have Real

8

Property Tax program to go through. I believe there

9

may be some comments in the Accounts program as well

10

as the Purchasing program. Remember, I think we

11

ended with Mr. Vila the last time under DMV and the

12

licensing program.

13
14

So, Director Regan, you have any comments you
would like to share at this time?

15 MR. REGAN: Just some -- just a general comment. Thank
16

you very much for having me here today, and I look

17

forward to answering your questions. So if we need

18

to get the Purchasing Administrator down here, I

19

will be more than happy to get him if there's any

20

questions that I can't answer. So thank you.

21 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
22

Budget Director, comments?

23 MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members of the
24

Committee. Good afternoon to everyone. I don't

25

have any specific comments at the moment. And if
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1

you have any questions, the Finance Director is

2

here.

3 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Since we do have the Real Property
4

Tax Administrator, why don't we go to Real Property

5

Tax. Any objections? Why don't we hit the main

6

one. Let's go after the big boy first, Real

7

Property Tax.

8
9

Mr. Director, any comments, or the
Administrator, any comments at this time? Or would

10

you await questions from the members under Real

11

Property Tax program?

12 MR. REGAN: We have no comments at this time.
13 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. We'll start with
14

Ms. Tavares. Questions on the Real Property Tax.

15 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes. As I'm looking at page 2-2
16

from the Program Budget, under Real Property Tax you

17

have your 2004 Budget amount as 110,065,804. At

18

this time are you using that number or are you going

19

to adjust that number at this time?

20 CHAIR HOKAMA: Administration.
21 MR. REGAN: This 110 -- $110 million figure that you see
22

on 2-2 was accurate at the time of the printing of

23

the budget. As we progress, that number may

24

possibly change, but not very much. So it's almost

25

a certifiable number at this point.
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1 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So you wait for the certification?
2 MR. REGAN: Right.
3 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: The official certification?
4 MR. REGAN: Correct.
5 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Of that number -- I'm sorry, I
6

didn't write it down in my notes, but of that

7

number, what amount is attributed to or allotted to

8

the Circuit Breaker portion?

9 MR. REGAN: I think it's about $313,000, yeah, off the top
10

of my head.

11 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And then of that number, you know,
12

we talked the last time a little bit about the

13

appeals to the Real Property Tax Assessment, and we

14

heard that you used a percentage of, you know, 50

15

percent of the appeals would probably, you know, be

16

supported or sustained and the other 50 percent --

17

do you have a budgeted amount that you project that

18

will be needed to cover the appeals portion?

19 MR. REGAN: Unfortunately, the Administrator doesn't have
20

the report with him that outlines that, but we can

21

provide that to your office.

22 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Let me call your attention
23

to a response that you provided for our questions,

24

and I think the response is dated March 24th, 2003.

25

And it's in response to the code Finance 1, I guess.
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1

Yeah, not I guess. It's the first I guess bunch of

2

questions we sent over. In your Exhibit 1 it has a

3

chart that shows the Board of Review rulings, and in

4

there is a -- you know, a dollar amount reflecting

5

the loss and revenue from the Board of Review

6

decisions and stipulations. You know, this is a --

7

nice to have this number, but the other number that

8

we need is how does that compare with what was

9

anticipated to be, you know, that 50 percent of

10

appeals? What is -- you know, what's the dollar

11

amount that each year you thought it was going to be

12

or had been projected to be and then we can look at

13

that number and figure out were we far off or close

14

or over or under or whatever? Are we able to get

15

that number?

16 MR. REGAN: I can -- at this point, yes. We can get the
17

number for you, but in general terms, in speaking

18

with the Administrator, we did discuss this matter

19

prior to submitting this information to the Council

20

per their request, and year over year the prior

21

Administrator of that program has presented -- has

22

been presenting very conservative appeals numbers.

23

So we've always been under what we've estimated that

24

we would lose in appeals, and the -- the figure is

25

taken into consideration in the certification as
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1

well. So the figure that you see of $110 million,

2

if we do in fact certify that number, already takes

3

into consideration the appeals and the Circuit

4

Breaker credit.

5 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And the Circuit Breaker. So let's
6

look at the last year. The revenue lost was

7

438,000 -- well, 439,000 if we round it off. Was

8

that close or what percentage does that represent?

9 MR. REGAN: I'm not sure what it is, but I've been
10

informed that the number has been revised. We just

11

received that information just recently from -- from

12

our program, from the Real Property Tax Department,

13

and that number is actually $168,631. In fact, I

14

need to -- if I can, if I can just give you a verbal

15

revision on those numbers. If you can turn to

16

Exhibit 1 of that filing, under approximate figures,

17

1999 to 2000 is 190,912; 2000 to 2001 is 513,272;

18

2001 to 2002 is 117,812.

19 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And this year's one we're still
20

working on?

21 MR. REGAN: This year's one is 168,631.
22 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 168,000?
23 MR. REGAN: 631.
24 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 631. So you're going to be able
25

to give us the dollar amount or the percentage that
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that represents and what was estimated?

2 MR. REGAN: Sure. I'd be more than happy to provide that
3

information to you based on the figures that we've

4

submitted in the past.

5 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you.
6 MR. REGAN: Thank you. Mr. Kane?
7 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No.
8 CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson?
9 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.
10 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo?
11 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.
12 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina?
13 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No.
14 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nishiki?
15 VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: No.
16 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla?
17 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
18

In regards to Real Property Tax collected

19

thus far up to March 31st, 2003, how much monies did

20

we collect and what percentage is that based on the

21

estimate for 2003?

22 MR. REGAN: Okay. As of February 25th, 2003, which is the
23

most current information that we have at this point,

24

we've collected $105,154,591.76. So we've collected

25

more than what was certified, and that is
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1

normally -- if you look at past history, that's what

2

usually occurs. So that's where we stand as of

3

February 25th.

4 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. And still the projected
5

for 2004 will be 110 million?

6 MR. REGAN: Yes.
7 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Is that a conservative number?
8 MR. REGAN: That's a conservative number, and the -- if
9

you look at past history, again, you'll notice that

10

year over year most of the times we've been -- we

11

collect over what we certify, and that's due to

12

penalties and interest.

13 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
14

Thank you, Chair.

15 CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Director, is there any one
16

category or PITT Code area that deserves attention

17

by the Council either for any type of adjustment

18

considerations that you would share with the

19

Committee this afternoon?

20 MR. REGAN: I'll defer to the Administrator for that.
21 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
22 MR. OKAMURA: For this Fiscal Year 2004 -23 CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, please identify yourself for the
24

members.

25 MR. OKAMURA: Oh, I'm sorry.
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1 CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
2 MR. OKAMURA: Lance Okamura, Real Property Tax
3

Administrator. I don't have the figures in front of

4

me. I'm sorry, I wasn't -- I'm not prepared, but

5

looking at our preliminary figures for Fiscal Year

6

2004, the industrial class has remained about -- has

7

decreased over the -- from last year. That's the

8

only major difference that would probably be needed

9

to consider.

10 CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you later on, Lance, let us know what
11

is the negative? There was a slight decrease that

12

you mentioned. If you can get us the dollar amount

13

and percentage from the previous year and any

14

factors that you believe to attribute to that

15

change. One area that I did want to bring up,

16

because it goes against regular trends, yeah, that

17

we deal with. I just bring up because the Director

18

was kind enough to share by districts real property

19

numbers. How can we attribute that 3.29 percent

20

decrease of overall real property value for the

21

island of Molokai? Is there something that you can

22

share with us that maybe Mr. Mateo can use as

23

information to help with his programs and projects

24

he would like to consider for Molokai? Is there an

25

area?
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1 MR. OKAMURA: Basically just reflecting the sales that
2

have occurred in that -- on Molokai. Apparently the

3

values have remained the same or dropped a little,

4

and that -- that is the decrease. There's hardly

5

any construction for new inventory there too, and

6

it's a multitude of things. I can't really pinpoint

7

any one thing, but basically the sales have not been

8

as strong.

9 CHAIR HOKAMA: And whatever sales would basically be less
10

than -- to get the negative would be less than

11

appraised value?

12 MR. OKAMURA: Yes, the land -- the land values have
13

decreased.

14 CHAIR HOKAMA: Under the Real Property program,
15

Mr. Okamura, we did invest in a brand new computer

16

system, hardware, I guess, and supporting software.

17

Are we at a state now that the kinks and the bugs

18

and the shake down requirements have been worked out

19

and Council may consider working with your

20

department and your division options to the Real

21

Property program? Is the system capable of subcodes

22

and some other adjustments that we may look to give

23

specific relief to certain categories of property

24

owners?

25 MR. OKAMURA: Real property is made up of three modules,
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1

appraisal, assessment, and collections. We have --

2

it has been all installed, but at the moment we're

3

working with the vendor to resolve some operational

4

issues. And in the past two months we've resolved

5

49 issues, but there's been approximately seven more

6

that we're working on currently. Now --

7 CHAIR HOKAMA: When you say issues, it's more of a -8

what, the calculations that the system goes through

9

or is it just more a hardware concern or a program

10

concern, software concern?

11 MR. OKAMURA: It's the reports that it generates and
12

calculation too. For example, Circuit Breaker,

13

we're trying to implement that into the system and

14

there are some calculations that are not really

15

coming out at this point in time, but we're working

16

with the vendor. We also are -- we're working with

17

an in-state agreement with CLT to provide for all

18

four counties, and we will have their support even

19

after, you know, it's fully functional. We're about

20

approximately 98 percent.

21 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I just ask that because we as a body
22

have been asked many times throughout the year to

23

consider providing consideration to certain types

24

of -- I guess we would call it eventually a subcode

25

or a sub PITT Code, like long-term retiree residents
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1

in areas that have had extremely high increases or

2

big percentage of increase in real property value,

3

whereby maybe one option would be for us to consider

4

a -- a cap. It will still have an annual increase

5

because of the way the sales are going, but it would

6

cap the increase you would place on certain problems

7

that would either dedicate -- and again, this is me

8

just speaking as an option to provide the relief --

9

that the owner would give an agreed upon dedication

10

that the land would be -- remain in the same use for

11

X number of years, the way we had the old

12

agriculture dedication law, that the property owner

13

dedicated I think a minimum of seven years for ag

14

use. We could roll back and go to an ag rate, even

15

if it was under urban, urban zoning, and that's why

16

I ask you if the system is ready to consider that

17

type of approaches to real property relief.

18 MR. REGAN: Mr. Chair, you know, I do not believe that the
19

system is ready for that yet at this point. With

20

the seven additional issues that have been

21

identified that need to be repaired, we're not sure

22

as to how long it's going to take for those issues

23

to be resolved. To add additional burden to the

24

software at this point may be, you know, difficult

25

for the system to be able to absorb that, but they
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1

are definitely aggressively working to resolve those

2

issues. In the last two months, as you can see,

3

they've resolved 49 issues, which I commend them for

4

working diligently at the instruction of the

5

Administrator to accomplish that, but hopefully once

6

everything is done, we'll have the flexibility to be

7

able to take those types of things into

8

consideration.

9 CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that, Director.
10

Ms. Tavares, questions?

11 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. You have two positions that
12

are being transferred from others divisions into

13

Real Property Tax Division. What are those two

14

positions going to be doing? You have one from the

15

Administrative program, the Director's Office, have

16

you an Auditor that's transferred and an Account

17

Clerk from the Treasury Division transferring into

18

Real Property Tax.

19 MR. REGAN: You're talking about the -20 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It's in the Details on page 7-3
21

and 7-4.

22 MR. REGAN: I believe the position that we moved out of
23

the managing -- was it out of the Managing

24

Director's Office? Was it Gay?

25 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No, it says Director's Office over
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here.

2 MR. REGAN: You're talking about the Real Property Tax
3

Compliance Officer and the Tax Map Supervisor and

4

why are we moving them out of where they're coming

5

from; is that what you're asking?

6 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, uh-huh. Well, it says
7

Auditor. Is that the one, one of the ones?

8 MR. REGAN: I don't see exactly -9 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It's DF-93, position number.
10 MR. REGAN: Council Member, what we're trying to do right
11

now -- and unfortunately this may not have been made

12

clear to the Council, but we are attempting to

13

reorganize the Real Property Tax Division, and part

14

of that is identifying positions within our

15

Department that may have not -- may not have been,

16

you know, filled for -- they may have been vacant

17

for some time. And I believe that this Auditor

18

position was vacant for a fairly long period of

19

time, and we felt that due to the importance of

20

trying to get Real Property Tax up to speed, that it

21

was necessary for us to transfer that position to

22

Real Property Tax so that we could in fact give them

23

the personnel that they need to succeed and properly

24

do their job. And that's basically the reason why

25

we shifted that position to Real Property Tax.
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1 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And that's the same for the
2

Account Clerk III from the Treasury Division,

3

position 9?

4 MR. REGAN: Yes, that's correct. You know, as well, the
5

Treasury Division is also going under a

6

reorganization at this time too. So I believe that

7

that position, under the reorganization, you know,

8

was not needed. So we wanted to give that to Real

9

Property Tax, where it would be better utilized more

10

efficiently.

11 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you.
12 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Kane? Ms. Johnson?
13 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Last night there was a question
14

that was asked -- actually, Mr. Joiner, I think you

15

may have heard this before, Mr. Regan, asked in

16

regard to be being able -- on the homeowners

17

exemption to track whether there are people that are

18

legitimately entitled to the homeowners exemption or

19

there are people that are filing for it but are not

20

entitled to it, and I just -- because we're, you

21

know, looking at new sources of revenue, I just

22

wondered how we might be able -- if there's any

23

means of tracking whether or not people are actually

24

legitimately taking those kinds of exemptions and

25

what we can do to make certain that we're not being
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deprived of that revenue.

2 MR. REGAN: Well, I think that would come under compliance
3

within Real Property Tax, and that's one of the

4

areas that this position of Compliance Officer could

5

be utilized for, is to go out and make sure that

6

people that are applying and receiving homeowner

7

exemptions or also these credits -- various credits

8

and exemptions from the Real Property Tax in fact

9

should be receiving those exemptions legitimately.

10 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I know that one of the issues that
11

was brought forward was that what is the fine or is

12

there any -- what is the punishment if someone is

13

caught taking that kind of exemption and then not

14

really be entitled to it? Is there any fine or any

15

consequence?

16 MR. REGAN: I'll have to look into that a little bit more,
17

because I'm speaking with our Administrator and he's

18

saying in that event there would be no penalty.

19

They would just dissolve the homeowners exemption

20

and that taxpayer would then have to pay the full

21

tax amount less the exemption.

22 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So -- but it's only for
23

that fiscal year in which they're caught; is that

24

correct?

25 MR. REGAN: Yes.
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1 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And is there any provision or is

2

there any provision that we could legislatively put

3

in to have a retroactive to the point at which they

4

began taking the homeowners exemption?

5 MR. REGAN: You could. It's kind of similar to what I
6

think Chairman Hokama was saying in regards to the

7

roll back tax on ag lands. So you could absolutely

8

do something like that, you know, implement

9

something like that.

10 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And my reason for asking is also
11

if that's the only consequence, then that isn't

12

really a deterrent. Because unless you put in a

13

hefty penalty, interest, and perhaps a fine coupled

14

with that, there's not much of a deterrent for

15

people trying to get away with something and feeling

16

very happy with themselves when they do and

17

everybody else subsidizes that individual. So would

18

that be something that you might be willing to

19

recommend or at least take a look at and see where

20

we could go?

21 MR. REGAN: I agree with you, that that's something that
22

we should investigate and look into, because we

23

wouldn't want to be in a situation where a few take

24

25

advantage of the system at the cost of the many. So
I agree with you that it's something that needs to
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1

be looked at and how we can maybe better modify that

2

provision so that we can in fact implement those

3

types of penalties and hopefully deter people from

4

taking advantage of that, so...

5 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And that, Mr. Chair, is
6

principally one of the reasons why I think it's

7

really important to have a strong deterrent in

8

there. Because if there virtually is no consequence

9

and everything is on the upside, there's very little

10

downside to it, I think that people are more likely

11

to try to, you know, circumvent that law.

12

The other thing that I'm also -- or I've been

13

made aware of that is in the Circuit Breaker there

14

are people that actually are self-employed, and

15

sometimes the way they structure their income

16

sometimes they'll take benefits or they'll structure

17

their income in such a way that it's very limited.

18

The purpose and intent for the Circuit Breaker was

19

to help those people that had very limited incomes

20

and particularly are elderly, frail people, people

21

that are disabled. So I don't want that kind of

22

action to be taken. So is there anything that we

23

could do or you could do to put a caveat in there as

24

regard -- I guess it would be something that would

25

prohibit that kind of manipulation on
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self-employment?

2 MR. REGAN: Of course anything can be done, right? So as
3

you know, the Circuit Breaker credit is all based on

4

adjusted gross income. So those people who you're

5

speaking of who are maybe self-employed who can

6

adjust that to their benefit, you know, I mean, it's

7

something that we need to look at. And, you know,

8

again, I think when this provision was created, you

9

know, maybe it just wasn't -- it wasn't something

10

that came up at that point in time. We like to

11

think that everyone's honest and will abide by the

12

law, but unfortunately that doesn't always happen.

13

So we'll be more than welcome to listen to your

14

suggestions. And I'm not sure, but it may in fact

15

need to be implemented in the code.

16 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: The other way that we may be able
17

to look at it too is if somebody has a million

18

dollar home, that perhaps that person is in a

19

bracket that may not fit the profile for people that

20

should be taking the Circuit Breaker. I mean, I can

21

understand if people have a lot of land holdings,

22

because sometimes people are very -- you know,

23

they're land rich and cash poor. And I don't want

24

to penalize people in that category, because I don't

25

think we want to do that, but I am concerned about
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people that are living in very expensive homes and

2

then using this kind of a mechanism to basically

3

circumvent, you know, paying their fair share.
So if there's a suggested level or, you know,

4
5

if -- and I know in the previous year I had asked

6

for people that were taking the Circuit Breaker and

7

there were some extremely expensive homes in terms

8

of the value of the home. So if you could take a

9

look perhaps in that area and maybe even give us

10

some idea of how many people that are taking the

11

Circuit Breaker, where that kind of stands, if you

12

have that information available.

13 MR. REGAN: Yeah, we'd be more than happy to get that
14

information for you. If we could just have that

15

submitted to us in writing, we'll definitely get

16

that for you.

17 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
18 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Mateo?
19 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.
20 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina? Mr. Pontanilla?
21 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. On the
22

Budget Proposal on page 2-9, this is in regards to

23

revenue analysis for sewer and cesspool. I know

24

the --

25 CHAIR HOKAMA: Hold on. Let's finish up Real Property and
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then we can hit the other areas of revenue.

2 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, fine. Pass.
3 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Tavares?
4 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you. On your Budget
5

Details on 7-13 you have proposed expansion

6

positions of an Abstractor I and a Cashier II, and

7

aside from the technicality that that expansion

8

position isn't reflected on 7-2 on the Department

9

Summary, what would -- you know, what would those

10

two individuals do? I mean, you're -- you're

11

transferring people into the division. You know,

12

there's one from the MD's office, you're actually

13

transferring one out to Treasury, and then the two

14

that are coming in from the other divisions. So you

15

now have these two other proposed expansion

16

positions. So if you could explain what those are.

17 MR. OKAMURA: The Abstracting Assistant is -- they will
18

assist the Abstractors. We have two Abstractors who

19

are handling all ownership changes of records. We

20

have one -- one Abstracting Assistance and we're

21

adding another due to the work load. Previously all

22

abstracting duties were done by Oahu City & County

23

of Honolulu, and now we're -- we're responsible for

24

it, so we need more bodies to -- to process those

25

ownership changes whenever a property sells.
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1 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Because you have three Abstractors
2

right now.

3 MR. OKAMURA: Right.
4 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And so you're going to add a
5

fourth one?

6 MR. OKAMURA: An Assistant, an Assistant Abstractor. The
7

difference is the Abstractors do the difficult ones

8

and the Assistants do those that are easy, yeah.

9 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Easier. About how many of these
10

transactions do they have to perform? What's the

11

work load, if you can give us a rough idea?

12 MR. OKAMURA: In a month's time, about five to 600
13

transactions.

14 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: That's property changing hands in
15

Maui County?

16 MR. OKAMURA: Right, ownership -17 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Five to 600 a month?
18 MR. OKAMURA: Yeah, but that doesn't all include sales.
19

It could be just transference of title through sons

20

and daughter -- I mean sons and parents, whatever.

21

Whatever ownership changes there are, they are

22

responsible for putting it into the system, getting

23

it into the system.

24 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Are they -- is there a fee
25

associated with this changing of titles or
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ownership?

2 MR. OKAMURA: For our end?
3 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
4 MR. OKAMURA: No.
5 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And why isn't there a fee?
6 MR. OKAMURA: We just use the data from Bureau of
7

Conveyances. They send the -- anything that's

8

recorded, they send it to us and then we abstract it

9

from the document and put it into our system for

10

Real Property Tax purposes.

11 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And is this where the Conveyance
12

Tax that goes to the State pays for these operations

13

that the State does and the Bureau of Conveyances?

14 MR. OKAMURA: Yes.
15 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Perhaps we should be getting a
16

percentage of that, Mr. Chair. Okay. And your

17

Cashier II, the expansion position, what would that

18

person be doing?

19 MR. OKAMURA: What -- we're a central -- we collect for
20

Real Property Tax purposes, and under the

21

reorganization we'll collect for refuge -- refuse

22

and landfill fees. So it's a central collection

23

area, so we need more cashiers. Previously we were

24

only responsible for Real Property Tax collections.

25 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And this is at the Service Center,
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right?

2 MR. OKAMURA: Yes.
3 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Are any funds coming in from these
4

other departments? Is there a pro rata share of the

5

expense that's going to be assigned to Solid Waste

6

like for refuse and tipping fees or whatever?

7 MR. OKAMURA: Not that I know. No.
8 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you. Is it just an
9

oversight that the two expansion positions are not

10

in the summary page on 7-2? It shows zero over

11

there.

12 MR. REGAN: You know, I think what we're looking at is
13

you're looking under the Real Property Tax program.

14

And if you look at that, they are zero all across

15

the board there. It's because they consolidated

16

everything into Financial Services program. So now

17

Financial Services program encompasses everything

18

from the Real Property Tax program as well as Motor

19

Vehicle and Licensing program. That's why you see

20

zeros.

21 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, okay. I see. So that under
22

your expansion request, then the salaries and wages,

23

that person -- those two people are included in the

24

that, then?

25 MR. REGAN: Correct.
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1 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: The 190,480.
2 MR. REGAN: Correct, yes. And you can see that there are
3

eleven proposed expansion positions within the

4

Financial Services program itself.

5 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I'm sorry. I missed that point -6 MR. REGAN: It's okay.
7 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: -- about the consolidation.
8 MR. REGAN: It kind of confused me too, but -9 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. So now I'm really confused.
10

If you're consolidating under Financial Services and

11

you're still breaking down in your Budget Details

12

on, you know -- where am I -- 7-12 --

13 MR. REGAN: If I could comment just really quickly before
14

you --

15 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It sounds like that person should
16

be under Financial Services General if they're going

17

to be collecting for all different kinds of things.

18 MR. REGAN: This was something that was I believe created
19

and proposed under the prior Administration, this

20

consolidation. This is not something that's new for

21

our -- well, it is new to us now, but it's not

22

something that we proposed under our Administration.

23

This is an area that I'm looking at. We may in fact

24

go back and make some recommendations in terms of

25

revising that consolidation. So -- but at that
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point -- at this point this is how the program is

2

set up currently, so --

3 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. All right. Thank you.
4

Yeah, I also wanted to ask another question.

5 CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
6 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Who is your Compliance Officer in
7

your list of personnel? You know, you responded to

8

Jo Anne Johnson's questions as to you have -- you

9

know, that's a compliance issue about people that

10

are improperly claiming exemptions, but do you have

11

a Compliance Officer?

12 MR. OKAMURA: No, it's a new position.
13 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Like I missed that one totally.
14

Where is that?

15 MR. REGAN: Excuse me.
16 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Part of this reorganization is
17

spaghetti, right?

18 MR. REGAN: Could you repeat that question again? I'm
19

sorry.

20 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, you talked about a
21

Compliance Officer, but I don't see one listed on

22

your 7-12 Real Property Tax Division personnel

23

listing. I don't see that title. So is that person

24

called something else?

25 MR. REGAN: Part of the response that may have been given
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to you was based on our proposed reorganization,

2

Councilmember Tavares. And what you see in the

3

budget may not reflect our proposed reorganization.

4

So while you see that we do need to expand those two

5

positions that are in the budget, there may be a

6

position within Real Property Tax currently that

7

will become the Compliance Officer as was submitted

8

by our Administrator, so...

9 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So does anybody handle compliance
10

right now?

11 MR. OKAMURA: It's part of the responsibilities of the
12

Appraisers.

13 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: The Appraisers right now have the
14

responsibility?

15 MR. OKAMURA: Right.
16 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. So there's no active
17

program to try to find these things that we're

18

hearing about or these cases that we're hearing

19

about in public testimony regarding people claiming

20

exemptions that aren't entitled to it. Is it just

21

done on a complaint basis?

22 MR. OKAMURA: Yes, it's more reactive at this point in
23

time.

24 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Reactive, okay. Because I
25

think -- I believe we heard also that the homeowners
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associations in particular know which owners are

2

actually there and which ones are renting and

3

whatever. So it's like if you started with that

4

group, they've got records available. I think if

5

you'd just ask, they'd give it to you, and maybe be

6

able to look at investigating some of these. And I

7

don't know, Mr. Chair, I believe if we're going to

8

look at legislation to implement penalties, that,

9

you know, perhaps we should be requesting that that

10

be drafted, an ordinance be drafted for that. And I

11

want to be sure that when we draft any ordinance

12

like that that any fines that are forgiven have to

13

be approved by the Council.

14 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so noted. Thank you for that
15

suggestion.

16 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
17 CHAIR HOKAMA: You will notice, Members, under Financial
18

Services there is a request for eleven expansion

19

positions, two under Real Property Division, seven

20

under Customer Service, and two under -- well, it's

21

part of DMV, so I'm not too sure if it's all under

22

DMV Customer Service nine of eleven. But that's

23

part of their E/P count request change. Let me ask

24

the -- since we're on Real Property, and I

25

appreciate the members asking about the positions,
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and let me go back to the numbers.

2

Mr. Director, under your March 24th, 2003

3

transmittal to this Committee, under Exhibit 1,

4

which is your historic as well as your actual for

5

2002-2003 of the board -- Real Property Board review

6

and their rulings, the last column, 2002-2003, out

7

of 357 rulings, we lost 73 percent, or 261. Is that

8

$438,981 reflective of that 73 percent or is that

9

the net change of all of the ruling requests?

10 MR. OKAMURA: That's the net change of all the rulings.
11 CHAIR HOKAMA: That's the net change of all the rulings.
12

So, Mr. Okamura, saying that, that 439,000 rounded

13

out --

14 MR. REGAN: Chair, it's actually 168,631. We made a
15

revision on that.

16 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. So the 168,631 is the net
17

effect of all of the rulings or just those that we

18

lost, the 168,631?

19 MR. OKAMURA: Those that we lost, yeah.
20 CHAIR HOKAMA: So of those that we lost, how does that
21

relate to our 2.133 million Reserve Fund, Appeals

22

Reserve Fund? And I'm going by your submittal for

23

the 2004 revenue projection sheet. On the bottom we

24

have, yeah, the Appeal Reserve Fund by PITT Codes.

25

Total amount is 2.133 million. So can you tell us
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how that losses relate to this?

2 MR. OKAMURA: That's taking into account the total appeals
3

that will be filed we're projecting.

4 CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you tell us what area the appeals was
5

basically impacted? Was it Improved Residential,

6

Residential, Hotel/Resort, Industrial? Where is the

7

appeals going to be adjusted under the Reserve Fund?

8 MR. OKAMURA: Are you -- you're looking at 2004?
9 CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm looking at your Fiscal Year 2003 you
10

show a 2.133 Reserve Fund, Appeal Reserve Fund. So

11

on the actual --

12 MR. OKAMURA: I'm sorry, I don't have -- can I have a
13

copy?

14 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. This is information that the
15
16

Director shared with us.
Recess. Five minutes.

(Gavel).

17 RECESS: 2:26 p.m.
18 RECONVENE: 2:41 p.m.
19 CHAIR HOKAMA: (Gavel). We shall reconvene the Budget and
20

Finance meeting. Thank you, Members, for that

21

recess. I think we've got some good information

22

back from the Real Property and the Finance

23

Department to make some understanding of this area.

24

I think Mr. Yoshimi was very accurate. He did share

25

to the Committee that certain things is required by
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code, the amount of funding that needs to be put

2

into the reserve for appeals and that is set. So

3

once we reach more or less I would say April 17th,

4

when we get the certification, they will present to

5

us very firm numbers on what we can expect in Real

6

Property revenue as well as the amount of reserves

7

we need to put forth to take care of any losses that

8

the review board awards.

9

Okay. Anything further in this area of Real

10

Property Tax, either program, expansion, or the

11

actual tax numbers? Okay, seeing none, we thank the

12

Administrator. Thank you very much. Do you have

13

any other comments you wish to share to the members?

14

Okay, thank you very much, Lance. We appreciate

15

your help in providing information to this

16

Committee.

17

Okay, Members, we have Mr. Yoshimi. Quickly,

18

I'm just going to go through -- basically it's a

19

very -- no changes under the Accounts program. Any

20

questions in that area, Members? Accounts is under

21

7-8, total salaries and wages. Basically you will

22

see -- notice the increases in collective bargaining

23

agreements, very small; operations, slight

24

reduction. That's on 7-9. Any questions for the

25

Department in this area, Members? Ms. Tavares.
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1 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, I wanted to ask about the
2

third quarter report. I know we had a response that

3

said we can expect to receive it May 18th, I think

4

it was. Is there any way we can get a preliminary

5

report on just the revenues part?

6 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
7 MR. REGAN: If the information becomes available prior to
8

the report being submitted, we'll get that to you.

9 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
10 MR. REGAN: I can't -- obviously I can't guarantee that,
11

but if it does become available, I'd be more than

12

happy to provide you preliminary information.

13 CHAIR HOKAMA: Again, yeah, we would work -- we would
14

consider that as a preliminary, not the final

15

figures.

16 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
17 CHAIR HOKAMA: But that would help us in any adjustments
18
19
20

that we need to make, Mr. Director.
Okay, Mr. Pontanilla, anything under Accounts
program?

21 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I was alluding earlier
22

was the sewer fees.

23 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I will defer that till we get to
24

revenues. I just want to hit on the -- anything

25

with the Account Systems Administrator or our Audit
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1

Clerks, Accountants? Anything in this area 7-8,

2

Members? You will see that they show a

3

reallocation, one Control Accounts Clerk and a

4

transfer from the Director's office for a Fiscal

5

Control Analyst.

6 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair.
7 CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
8 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Is this where the GASB stuff is
9

applied in this program?

10 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director.
11 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Is the GASB in your program area
12

now? And we heard I guess last time that all of the

13

paper requirements are being met and it's, what,

14

policy stuff that -- or suggested or recommended

15

policy things that we still have to deal with or not

16

deal with, but all of the requirements that you have

17

to fulfill have been fulfilled.

18 MR. YOSHIMI: That is somewhat correct, yes, so we're
19

still working it.

20 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Still on some stuff?
21 MR. YOSHIMI: Yes.
22 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Do you have a time frame of when
23

you will feel that you've got everything in

24

compliance?

25 MR. YOSHIMI: We have until April 30th, yeah.
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1 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: April 30th, you're going to make

2

that deadline?

3 MR. YOSHIMI: We'll try like hell. When I'm up here, I
4

get hard time work on that.

5 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, thanks.
6 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anyone else? Ms. Johnson, anything
7

under Accounts?

8 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No. And I'm not sure if I should
9

have asked when the real property person was here,

10

but I'll ask this anyway. I know we've spoken about

11

the -- when you assess a property and some of the

12

people, depending on when their house is actually

13

completed, there's a period of time for which it's

14

not reassessed or whatever. And I just -- I'm

15

wanting to understand if there is some way that we

16

can, upon notice of completion or the person paying

17

something, from the time that their home actually is

18

completed and the time that their next tax period

19

rolls around that there isn't some way that we can

20

at least capture those revenues. And if you don't

21

have the answer for that, I'll just put it in

22

writing.

23

But I'm just curious, even when major

24

renovations are made, because I always see the

25

notice of completion contracts in the paper and I
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1

know that they're required to do that once, you

2

know, the dwelling is done, but, you know, at what

3

point do we begin getting revenues on that? I guess

4

that's my question. So if you want that put in

5

writing, Mr. Chair, I'll be happy to do that.

6 CHAIR HOKAMA: Does the Department wish to respond to that
7

question at this time?

8 MR. REGAN: Yeah, the assessed value would be as of
9

December 31st of every calendar year. So we may

10

need to look at some way of putting a revision in to

11

capture, like you were saying, those potentially

12

lost revenues to the County. You know, I think that

13

there are probably a number of things that we could

14

do to revise our Real Property Tax law. So that's

15

probably just an additional thing that we need to

16

look at down the road.

17 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you.
18 CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Mateo?
19 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.
20 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina?
21 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No.
22 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla, anything? Ms. Tavares?
23 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
24 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let us move on to Purchasing
25

program. Again, very similar, salary and wages
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1

increases, collective bargaining, 7 - 10; 7 - 11,

2

operations, they show a slight decrease. Questions

3

in this program area, Members?

4 MR. REGAN: Mr. Chair.
5 CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, sir.
6 MR. REGAN: We also have our Administrator here from
7

purchasing if there are any questions directly

8

related to that.

9 CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
10 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Who is that?
11 MR. REGAN: Mr. Greg King.
12 CHAIR HOKAMA: That's Mr. King in the back. Okay,
13

Mr. Molina, questions? Mr. Mateo? Ms. Johnson?

14 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.
15 CHAIR HOKAMA: I think Mr. King does a great job in a hard
16
17
18
19

situation.
So we thank you for doing a good job, Greg.
Thank you.
Okay, let us go to Revenues. Again, since we

20

had questions in that area and we have Mr. Yoshimi

21

to help -- yes, Ms. Tavares.

22 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Are we going to talk about the
23

Customer Service Center or not yet?

24 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director, you able to speak on the
25

Customer Service Center?
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1 MR. REGAN: I can attempt to answer whatever questions you
2

may have in regards to the Customer Service Center.

3 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
4 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Because that's where a whole lot
5

of expansion requests are.

6 CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, yes.
7 MR. REGAN: We're talking about Financial Services
8

program?

9 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It's on -10 MR. REGAN: The eleven -11 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I guess so. 7-14, yeah, the
12

Financial Services, and under that specifically the

13

Customer Service Center. There's one, two, three,

14

four, five Service Representatives and two Driver

15

License Examiners.

16 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, that's on 7-12. What did you say?
17 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 14.
18 CHAIR HOKAMA: 7-14.
19 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: On the Details.
20 CHAIR HOKAMA: And then I need you to look at page 7-16,
21

too, Members, also. There's two more positions

22

there.

23 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, yeah.
24 CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
25 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And is this a situation -- well,
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1

let me just ask. Is this a situation where this was

2

proposed by the former Administration?

3 MR. REGAN: These expansion positions?
4 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes.
5 MR. REGAN: You know, I'm not sure of the answer to that
6

question, but I know that when I came into my

7

position, I met with all of my Administrators and I

8

asked them, you know, what do you need to be able to

9

do your job properly, trying to prepare them for the

10

budget that was coming up. And in speaking with

11

Lito Vila, our Administrator from the Motor Vehicle

12

and Licensing, he explained to me that -- the

13

situation that they have down there, which is that

14

they're short staffed. They're -- they have

15

expanded hours. They expanded their hours to 6:00

16

o'clock. It was, I believe, prior to that at 4:00

17

o'clock. They also have expanded satellite

18

operations, without keeping up with the demands

19

placed on them by the public and the

20

Administration -- prior Administration and our

21

Administration.

22

And so he came to me and said that this is

23

what we need in order to reduce our overtime costs,

24

as well as provide a good work environment for the

25

employees that are there, because apparently,
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1

according to information that I've received, they're

2

working a tremendous amount of overtime, ten hours a

3

day they're putting in down there often and

4

sometimes more, and this is his way of trying to

5

reduce that.

6

Now, in looking at the Service Center, there

7

may be other ways rather than approving all of these

8

expansion positions that we may be able to reduce

9

the cost of operations down there, and that may be

10

in fact reverting to the hours of operations which

11

the Motor Vehicles and Licensing was operating at

12

prior to this -- these expanded hours.

13

He did provide me some information in regards

14

to how many people they've serviced since installing

15

this new cuing system down there at the Service

16

Center, and more specifically how many they service

17

between the hours of 4:30 and 6:00 p.m. And in

18

looking at that, out of all of the people that they

19

service, only about 5 percent of those people came

20

into the Service Center between 4:30 and 6:00

21

o'clock. So this may be something that we need to

22

look at as an Administration in terms of whether or

23

not it's cost effective to operate that Service

24

Center. That's something that we'll have to look at

25

internally.
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1 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It -- I'm sorry. Thank you. When
2

you're talking about that they did like a survey or

3

kept track of the number of people, have they got a

4

breakdown from the time that it opens, like the

5

first hour how many they service and so forth? Is

6

that information available?

7 MR. REGAN: It is available. It's available because now
8

we have this cuing system which provides us

9

electronically the information that we want to

10

capture, and it gives us some terrific information

11

which I would be more than happy to share with you

12

if you'd like.

13 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, could you send that to us?
14 MR. REGAN: Absolutely.
15 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. We'll put it in writing.
16

The other question I have, Mr. Regan -- and I asked

17

this question before we even talked about the

18

Service Center's birth, I guess -- how many of the

19

people who go in person can accomplish the same

20

transaction via the mail --

21 MR. REGAN: Everyone.
22 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: -- with a 37 cent stamp?
23 MR. REGAN: I mean not everyone, but it's an option that's
24

out there for the public to utilize. I'd like to

25

think that everyone could potentially take advantage
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1

of that. As long as you're able to receive your

2

mail, you can submit it to our division by mail.

3

We're also looking at other ways to become a little

4

bit more efficient in terms of --

5 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I saw the on-line registration. I
6

think that will be a big help.

7 MR. REGAN: Yes.
8
9
10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: But do you have that

is that

something that's in your system as far as the type
of transaction that each person

11 MR. REGAN: Like how many we've processed by mail versus
12

walking in?

13 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
14 MR. REGAN: We can get that information for you. I'm
15

sure --

16 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I'm sure just by mail, because I
17

think we know the numbers of the walk -- the total.

18 MR. REGAN: Well, I think in the last two months of
19

information that Lito was able to capture for us,

20

over 14,000 transactions. I was amazed that there

21

were there many.

22 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: At the Service Center?
23 MR. REGAN: Yeah. I mean -24 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you for that.
25 MR. REGAN: Yeah, 14,155 walk-in customers at the Service
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Center.

2 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 14,500?
3 MR. REGAN: 155.
4 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 155.
5 MR. REGAN: And only 752 of those came in between the
6

hours of 4:30 and 6:00, which comes out to about 5.3

7

percent.

8 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And this was as of when?
9 MR. REGAN: This is for the period between February 3rd
10

and through March 28th, 2003.

11 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: March 28th, okay. Thank you.
12 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Members, I allowed
13

Ms. Tavares -- we did cover this on -- a little

14

earlier, but I believe she was out of State at that

15

time.

16 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, I'm sorry.
17 CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, no, no. I prefer you ask your
18

questions, and I believe even if the Director didn't

19

mention it, Mr. Vila did mention one of the

20

division's desires was to provide five-day service

21

at the West Maui and South Maui centers also as part

22

of his justification for the additional personnel

23

count. So I share that information with you,

24

Ms. Tavares.

25 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
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1 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Mateo?

2 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Could I also
3

ask another question of the Director regarding the

4

Service Center?

5 CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
6 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Mr. Regan, just -- you
7

know, I'm looking at 7-6 in the Details, and this is

8

the rental, rentals of the Service Center. In 2002

9

they -- I guess we paid, what was it, 200,000; 2003,

10

$225,000; and then what's being requested for '04 is

11

207,000. There's a reduction -- I mean, you know,

12

is the owner -- I mean is the owner gracious enough

13

to give us the reduction or what's occurring that

14

there's an $18,000 reduction?

15 MR. REGAN: No, actually this number should actually be
16

somewhere around 250,000. It shouldn't be 207,000.

17

Because year over year the rent increases. It would

18

be nice if it decreased year over year, but

19

unfortunately --

20 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So it will be around -21 MR. REGAN: It's going to be about 250,000, yes. So it
22

needs to be revised. That number needs to be

23

revised. Yes, thank you. And that was actually one

24

of the things I wanted to speak about today, so

25

thank you.
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1 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Maybe you can share with us the --

2

without breaking any proprietaries, Mr. Director,

3

the lease schedule with the -- your -- I guess

4

reopeners or your target increase dates, and if it's

5

an annual increase, you can share that with us,

6

every year we've agreed to some type of annual

7

increase. Anything else under this area? If you

8

do, again, forward it to the Chair. I would like to

9

make use of the resource of Mr. Yoshimi. I would

10

like us to try and narrow down the variables in the

11

revenue projections.

12

So if you can go to revenues. First question

13

for the Department, either Mr. Yoshimi or the

14

Director. Have you gotten any additional

15

information as it regards to the Public Service

16

Company revenues, whether or not we're having

17

difficulty in collecting those revenues? At one

18

time I'm sure we were made aware of the

19

communication from the last Finance Director to

20

Verizon. Is there anything you can share regarding

21

the status of that revenue source?

22 MR. REGAN: Mr. Chair, the prior Director of Finance did
23

in fact send a letter to Verizon requesting

24

information be submitted to our office. In talking

25

with -- I did in fact call Verizon and I spoke with
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the administrator there within their tax department

2

and she stated that the reason why they have not

3

submitted the information as requested at this point

4

in time was due to the fact that they would be

5

submitting it to us when they do their filing with

6

the state, and she would provide it earlier if she

7

could get it to us. So that apparently was the

8

answer that was received.

9 CHAIR HOKAMA: Are you informed of when the filing to the
10

State will occur, more or less?

11 MR. REGAN: I think it's like -12 CHAIR HOKAMA: Before June 30th or?
13 MR. REGAN: Yes, oh, yes. April, April 20th, I think.
14

I'd have to double check the date, but it's whenever

15

the PSC returns are due to the State Department of

16

Taxation.

17 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Is there any concern that this
18

Committee needs to be aware of regarding any

19

reductions in the revenue amount?

20 MR. REGAN: She -- in speaking with her, she also stated
21

to me that the reason why there was a reduction in

22

the amount submitted to us was that there was an

23

overpayment apparently to the County. So she was

24

going to provide all of that information in detail

25

with her mailing to our Department. So as soon as I
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1

get that information, I will forward that to your

2

attention, Mr. Chair.

3 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other questions under
4

Public Service Company Tax as a revenue source,

5

members? Ms. Johnson?

6 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.
7 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo?
8 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.
9 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina? Mr. Pontanilla?
10 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No.
11 CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares?
12 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Have they responded -- the State
13

tax return is due on April 30th, Verizon's.

14 CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. My concern was that, you know, those
15

numbers are based on previous year filings, so those

16

numbers are pretty firm. We shouldn't have too much

17

discrepancy on that one. Okay, Members, other areas

18

of revenue you have questions?

19 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, on any revenues?
20 CHAIR HOKAMA: Any revenues. Ms. Tavares.
21 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. What is the updated number
22

for the Employee Retirement System? Oh, I'm sorry,

23

that's not revenue. It's okay. Erase. Erase.

24 MR. REGAN: We can answer that for you.
25 CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, that's a nice expenditure. I wish it
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was a revenue. I could use that $7 million.

2 MR. REGAN: That would be nice.
3 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Can I ask about the TAT, then?
4 CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
5 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: On your exhibit -- which was
6

Exhibit No. 3 of that March 24th memo, I think you

7

must have sent us what looks like something that

8

came out of the State, because it has General Excise

9

Tax, et cetera, et cetera, and the last line is the

10

Transient Accommodation Tax, which gives a bunch of

11

numbers down there that to me are meaningless

12

because that doesn't have Maui County's portion

13

delineated. So do you know Maui County's portion

14

for each of those months or the estimated out of

15

that, you know, 4.4 million? Like for -- oh, no,

16

that was Fiscal Year 2003, not months, but the year

17

of what -- what percentage of that is Maui's and

18

have you been privy to the information of the

19

monthly tax -- accommodation tax collections to date

20

by the State and what our share translates to?

21 MR. REGAN: No.
22 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
23 MR. REGAN: The information that I did provide here was
24

something that I received -- I did take off of the

25

Council on Revenue's website.
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1 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
2 MR. REGAN: They did not have a breakdown as requested in
3

terms of what the County of Maui would realize from

4

the Transient Accommodation Taxes per their

5

estimates, so -- at least they didn't have it on

6

their website. I wasn't able to get that researched

7

in time to submit this information to the Committee,

8

but I will definitely attempt to contact them and

9

find out the numbers that they used to calculate

10

this information, because they must have the

11

Transient Accommodation Tax projections in order to

12

estimate their portion, you know. So as soon as I

13

get that information back from them --

14 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Well, they probably have the
15

actuals to date. I'm sure they have the actuals to

16

date --

17 MR. REGAN: Oh, yeah.
18 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: -- actual collections. And then
19

of that --

20 MR. REGAN: For this year.
21 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, for this year and the
22

percentages, what Maui County would realize from

23

that. Okay. Thank you.

24 MR. REGAN: Thank you
25 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I had another question about --
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1 CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
2 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I'm so anxious -- the revenues. I
3

noticed in the quarterly report, the second quarter,

4

that the Fuel and Franchise Tax collection

5

schedule -- let me find it. Anyway, we're way below

6

where we should be in the collection. I was

7

wondering if you had comments about what's

8

happening? Are people buying less gas? I find that

9

hard to believe, but I think the second quarter

10

report shows that the Fuel and Franchise Tax

11

collection is at -- is at 30 percent at the end of

12

the second quarter, when we should be around, you

13

know, 50 percent. Any comments about that -- that

14

category?

15 MR. YOSHIMI: Yes, I do. What happens is the Franchise
16

Tax is paid annually, and it's paid to the County as

17

of January 31st. So this December report doesn't

18

include those Franchise Tax revenues. So that came

19

in January, so a whole chunk of about close to 4.8

20

million came in.

21 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And this is -- this hasn't changed
22

from last year at all?

23 MR. YOSHIMI: What's that?
24 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: The way -- the date that they pay
25

the tax.
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1 MR. YOSHIMI: Yeah, it's annually they pay.
2 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It's annual every January.
3 MR. YOSHIMI: It's based on the calendar year and they pay
4

it. They pay to the County by January 31st.

5 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, so if we looked at -- I'm
6

sure you looked at it -- in Fiscal Year 2002 at the

7

same time second quarter we had received 45 percent

8

of the budgeted amount, and this 2003 we've only

9

received 30 percent, so that's a 15 percent kind of

10

discrepancy. I was wondering if you folks had

11

looked at -- looked at the collection as far as why

12

is it off? Was it estimated too high in the first

13

place or has something happened?

14 MR. YOSHIMI: You're saying that last fiscal year, you
15

mean?

16 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, last fiscal year. Fiscal
17

Year 2002, the collection at the second quarter was

18

45 percent of the budget -- budgeted amount, and

19

actually 2002's budgeted amount estimate was higher

20

than 2003's budgeted estimate, because I think we

21

took that number down last year, but maybe, you

22

know, not -- if you haven't looked at it, you

23

haven't looked at it yet, but that might be an area

24

to look at to try to figure out why this happened.

25 MR. YOSHIMI: Yeah, because, like I said in -- usually the
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1

Franchise Tax, it's -- I mean it's due by January

2

31st.

3 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
4 MR. YOSHIMI: And usually they wait till that date before
5

they transmit to us their payment.

6 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right. So it wouldn't have been
7

reflected in 2002's either?

8 MR. YOSHIMI: Shouldn't have been.
9 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
10 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Johnson? Mr. Mateo?
11

Mr. Molina? Mr. Pontanilla?

12 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yes. As far as the sewer
13

increase, it says here that it's going to provide a

14

$2 million additional revenues. Is that reflected

15

in the '04 Proposed Budget?

16 MR. AGSALOG: Mr. Chairman.
17 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: 2-9.
18 MR. AGSALOG: Mr. Chairman, that -- the proposed increase
19

in the sewer fees that's submitted to you in the

20

proposed ordinance for Fiscal Year '04 includes that

21

particular, yeah, increase into their budget. They

22

have included that.

23 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So that's the 22 million -- 22
24

million seven?

25 MR. AGSALOG: I believe that's right, sir.
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1 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.
2 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Director, since you have
3

Mr. Yoshimi, for the Interfund Transfers, I think

4

the Budget Director had informed us of a one point

5

million dollar shortfall. Is that still a

6

reasonable assessment or status of this revenue

7

source or is there -- has there been any changes?

8 MR. YOSHIMI: If I can comment on that. Usually the
9

Interfund Transfers is based on the budgeted

10

salaries times the estimated rate, and the actual

11

charge is based on the actual salaries times the

12

actual rate. So you can have a variance for --

13

because of savings in the A account and a variance

14

based on the difference in the rate, the actual

15

rates.

16 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I know what you said, Mr. Yoshimi.
17

I just find that for me that's a pretty sizeable

18

change to 1.5 million, either that or we really

19

didn't do a good budget number last year. Any

20

questions by the members on the Interfund Transfers?

21

Let me ask -- and again, Ty, I know -- you know, for

22

us -- bear with us. First time we're dealing with

23

this.

24
25

Now, the 31 million for the projected 2004
Current Service under the Water Supply Fund is the
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1

normal revenues from the water bills that the

2

residents get every other month? Would that be a

3

correct assessment for this Committee to take?

4 MR. YOSHIMI: Where are you?
5 CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm looking at 2-4, Members, of the Program
6

Budget. Okay, under the last column, Water Supply,

7

under Charges for Current Services we show

8

$31,035,000 for revenue. Would that be what people

9

pay every other month on water bills?

10 MR. YOSHIMI: I believe that's true. That's primarily the
11

water rates.

12 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Now, further down we have
13

$15,443,000 under Special Assessment. What is this

14

Assessment under revenues?

15 MR. AGSALOG: Mr. Chairman, this is particular -- this is
16

recognized -- the way we set the water supply is we

17

recognize those assessment as they going to use it

18

in their CIPs. So that particular $15 million is

19

we're recognizing now because it was going to be in

20

their emergency repair maintenance until they ready

21

to use it for their improvements or maintenance.

22 MR. YOSHIMI: I believe that amount is like the Mutual
23

Assessment, Storage Assessment, and the various

24

other assessment fees that they have.

25 MR. AGSALOG: They also have the development -- Resource
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Development Assessment.

2 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We will await Water Department
3

appearing before this Committee. Just those two

4

accounts, you know, we looking at 46, $47 million.

5

Mr. Kane, we're under revenues. You have an

6

opportunity to ask the Department if you have any

7

questions on any revenue source this afternoon,

8

since we have Mr. Yoshimi assisting us this

9

afternoon.

10 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. No questions.
11 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Tavares, any questions?
12 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
13 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla?
14 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No.
15 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina? Mr. Mateo?
16 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.
17 CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson?
18 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Just under the carryover savings,
19

and I'm just wondering if that's a -- you know, a

20

good estimate or if you have any better idea now if

21

the carryover savings is going to be in that range

22

or if it's going to be less?

23 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director.
24 MR. REGAN: I'm going to defer to County Administrator Ty.
25

He can answer that question for you.
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1 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Yoshimi, comments?
2 MR. YOSHIMI: When I looked at -3 CHAIR HOKAMA: Are you more concerned about General
4

Fund -- the General Fund number, Ms. Johnson, so

5

maybe Mr. Yoshimi can, you know --

6 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Just under revenue, carryover
7

savings under the general -- the 3.8.

8 MR. YOSHIMI: Seven.
9 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh, I'm sorry.
10 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. General Fund is showing -- or
11

projected at a $7,015,000 carryover, but the reason

12

I ask is because we have special fund carryovers

13

also, whether it be sewer or --

14 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, and I did mean the General
15

Fund. I'm looking at the wrong figure.

16 CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Yoshimi, General Fund carryover figure.
17 MR. YOSHIMI: When I looked at that component of the
18

revenue, I looked at the anticipated lapses and the

19

amount that was projected seemed a bit too high by

20

about 7 million.

21 CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson?
22 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So what you're saying, then, is
23

that that is your best estimate as to what's going

24

to be carryover from this fiscal year, then?

25 MR. YOSHIMI: I'm saying that it's high by about 7
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million.

2 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I'm still not understanding.
3

You're saying that we're not going to have any

4

carryover savings?

5 MR. YOSHIMI: Pretty much.
6 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So that stream of revenue
7

will be reduced to zero, then?

8 MR. YOSHIMI: Or thereabouts, yes.
9 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Clarification.
10 CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
11 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. In that same memo of March
12

24th there is Exhibit 1, which is the County of Maui

13

carryover savings unreserved fund balance budgeted

14

compared to actual. So in the -- under the general,

15

A -- because this information is not in the

16

quarterly reports, and actually I thought we had

17

asked for that to be in the quarterly reports

18

before, but I guess they're not there yet. So the

19

budgeted amount is 10 million and the actual that we

20

received was 7.7 million, so Fiscal '03 was over

21

budgeted by 2.3 million. Is that what this chart

22

represents?

23 MR. YOSHIMI: That chart represents what we started the
24

fiscal year at.

25 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So you started the fiscal year
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with 7 million 752. Is that --

2 MR. YOSHIMI: As compared to the 10 million that was -3 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Estimated.
4 MR. YOSHIMI: -- estimated and budgeted.
5 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So there's the shortfall as far as
6

when you're looking at --

7 MR. YOSHIMI: That's one of the components of carryover
8

savings.

9 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, can I have that microphone
10

for Ty, please. Cannot hear.

11 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I'm not understanding how you come
12

up with zero for -- for Fiscal 2004 Budget. Or

13

you're just saying the General Fund part is going to

14

be zero and that there's going to be other parts,

15

Highway, Wastewater, Golf, whatever, that's going to

16

make up what makes our carryover at this point in

17

time?

18 MR. YOSHIMI: That's correct.
19 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So the 12.8 million that's
20

estimated for the 2004 Budget is off, way off?

21 MR. YOSHIMI: Well, at this point in time I looked at just
22

the General Fund.

23 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, just the General Fund. So are
24

we still going to use that number, then, 12.850 in

25

this budget or should that be adjusted downward?

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 4/2/03

1

175

Because if you take $5 million out, which is the

2

Water Department carryover savings, then we'd have

3

like 7.5 or 7.8 million left that would be the rest

4

of the County. In other words, are there any

5

adjustments that you folks feel we should be making

6

to that -- to that particular line in revenues?

7 MR. REGAN: Councilmember Tavares, you know, when Ty
8

assisted me in giving these -- this information to

9

me just within the last day or so I tried to gain an

10

understanding as to how that number could be where

11

it is. Unfortunately, I can't -- I can't explain it

12

as to how the $7 million figure was -- was

13

generated. I'm assuming that it's through lapses

14

and through the non-use of appropriations so -- in

15

terms of what was budgeted in this proposal. After

16

looking at it and analyzing it and going through and

17

really taking a tough approach to it, our

18

Administrator, Ty Yoshimi, identified areas where we

19

were not going to realize the savings that we

20

thought we were going to, and part of that was the

21

$2.3 million shortfall carryover savings from the

22

last year. So if you're asking me if this number

23

needs to be revised, I would say yes.

24 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So what are you going to revise it
25

to? That's your job. Not our job.
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1 MR. REGAN: No, that's Dani's job.
2 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Dani's job. Okay. Mr. Agsalog.
3 MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Ms. Tavares. The
4

difficulty of pulling a budget together in short

5

period of time -- and I know you realize it also,

6

because you have given a budget that it's not the

7

most accurate, to say the least. My office was

8

charged to put a budget together, and we did with

9

the informations we had at that time, not the

10

information I have today. And when we are putting

11

this together, all the estimate that we put in this

12

budget were something that we try to get from Mr. Ty

13

Yoshimi's office.

14

We were given information. Some of them were

15

not very up to date, and we did our best to put the

16

percentage that we learned from looking at all the

17

ways that he used to calculate these estimates. And

18

I -- I applaud my staff for, you know, braving and

19

trying to give us estimate; otherwise, we wouldn't

20

have any budget today. Because at that time -- at

21

those crunch times Mr. Ty Yoshimi was not available.

22

You know the reason that he wasn't available. And,

23

you know, he tried to help me in putting all these

24

estimate together, but, you know, we tried our best

25

with the estimate that we have at that time.
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We will stand by it. Otherwise, we going

2

to -- if I piecemeal it today, that, you know, we

3

have to adjust it here, we have to adjust it there,

4

I think the budget going to be -- go out of balance

5

as is, but the budget that we submitted to you is

6

not very accurate, but should it be approved as is,

7

I think we can make do of it. You know, but if I

8

have to change one part or just one part of it, I

9

think it will be very, very difficult. So I think

10

you have a very, very hard time now to -- or job to

11

kind of adjust it. And I will work with you, but if

12

you're asking me today to adjust it as -- in lines,

13

I won't be able to do it, Ms. Tavares. I hope you

14

understand where I'm coming from.

15 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, I understand that part. I'm
16

not asking you to do the budget over again.

17 MR. AGSALOG: Yes.
18 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I'm just asking you should we
19

readjust the number for the carryover savings

20

revenue? If that's too conservative and we need to

21

be more realistic, if that number is lower, it's

22

better that we know that now than mid year.

23 MR. AGSALOG: Okay. I want to put my observation and the
24

forecasting that was done in the past also. In the

25

past last year -- let's just do this current budget.
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1

Mr. Ty Yoshimi projected a very conservative also.

2

I think it was 2.6 last time. But this body put

3

about 10.1, 10.1 as a carryover savings. We

4

realized 7.7 carryover savings.

5

So those are the factors that you have to

6

incorporate. Because when -- we have a process to

7

go to, but when you are very conservative in your --

8

in your estimate also, there's some things that you

9

really kind of strangled there. So some part of the

10

forecasting is very subjective. There's no exact

11

science unless, you know, we are agreed that we are

12

all conservative or we agree that we're all

13

optimistic.

14

Again, I just give you that example last

15

time, because I seen his projection and he didn't

16

project $10.1 million as carryover savings. He

17

projected 2.6 million as a very conservative. And I

18

wish we would have used it, but, you know, again, we

19

would have extra savings of $4 million, but we

20

don't. We took a 10.1 million. I don't know how

21

the Administration proposed that, because his

22

estimate was 2.6. So there's a subjective part in

23

that calculation. And I did the same thing. And

24

I'm not saying that I'm right, but, you know, look

25

at it that there's -- there is a factor that you
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1

have to involve there because we don't have an exact

2

science in projecting this. I hope I answer your

3

question, Ms. Tavares.

4 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I got it.
5 CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that question, and I'm
6

happy that Mr. Yoshimi's here. We're going to need

7

to request for the Committee the analysis that

8

Mr. Yoshimi utilized to come up with this new

9

figure. One thing we need to get clearly understood

10

is when you say deficit, Mr. Budget Director, is it

11

just a shortfall of the amount budgeted? So let's

12

say we budgeted 10 million for carryover savings but

13

we only got 7 million. We're 3 million short of the

14

budget estimate but we still have $7 million of

15

carryover savings. There's no deficit. There's

16

no -- because if you're telling this Committee today

17

we have a deficit and you are aware of it, then the

18

Charter demands the Mayor to come immediately on a

19

probable insufficiency of funds to come back with a

20

mitigation plan and how he will address the

21

potential shortfall.

22 MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Mr. -23 CHAIR HOKAMA: So I need to have it very clear, we're
24

talking deficits, we're talking shortfalls of budget

25

projections? Because if Mr. Yoshimi -- if I want to
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1

interpret Mr. Yoshimi's comment as saying it's 7

2

million over on the General Fund estimation and the

3

General Fund estimation is 7 million, are you

4

telling me we have no General Funds left?

5 MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the question.
6

I don't know if I have referred to you in my written

7

communication with you, but I don't think I mention

8

the word deficit just right now. I might have said

9

it, but I don't believe I did, but we have a

10

negative variance from the start. June -- June 30th

11

or July 1st, 2002 when we started Fiscal Year '03

12

Budget we had 2.3 on the General Funds lower than --

13

an actual realized carryover savings, we were

14

already short. We have a shortfall already from the

15

start.

16

We are starting from a negative income

17

already because carryover savings was forecasted as

18

revenue in the tune of 10.1 million, but as of July

19

1st, the actual carryover savings is 7.7 million.

20

So we have that variance already. As far as our

21

ability to pay our people, we still have money in

22

the cash flow, but again, in that -- in that fund

23

alone we were 2 million in the hole to begin with in

24

the Fiscal Year '03 Budget.

25 CHAIR HOKAMA: I would need the Staff to work with Corp.
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1

Counsel to see if Section 9-10 of the Charter needs

2

to be invoked.

3

Now, the Mayor Arakawa still has half a year

4

as an Administrator to make the adjustments under

5

General Fund cash. We have about $5 million in CIP

6

cash. So he can, if he chooses to, not release

7

those funds and have that as part of his carryover

8

savings. So is this part of the Administration's

9

considerations, or are you saying that you plan to

10

encumber all of those CIP General Fund projects and

11

that is not part of your $7 million carryover

12

figure?

13 MR. AGSALOG: Mr. Chairman, when I was calculating the
14

carryover savings, prior to that on our meetings I

15

already have inform all directors to tighten up

16

their belts in their spendings, and I was hoping

17

that they're not going to encumber every single one

18

as far as an official free -- hiring freeze or not

19

doing the project. It's not official. We just

20

asking them to not overspend their budget because of

21

the budget constraints we have.

22

We are -- I don't think we have many -- hired

23

many people since we came to the Administration.

24

And as a part of the carryover savings that we're

25

going to realize is from -- partly going to be in
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the salaries of those positions that has not been

2

filled. And yes, your comment is -- you know, we're

3

going to try to work very hard to try to get more

4

lapses than normal lapse that we have. Because the

5

normal lapse will not amount to the 7.05 that I was

6

asking to lapse, but with -- working with the

7

directors I think we can realize a lot of that.

8

I think Mr. Yoshimi's calculation is

9

calculated in the assumption that -- business as

10

usual, they can just spend as they -- the normal

11

spendings, but with us talking to our Administrator

12

to be a little bit more conservative in their

13

spending I think we can realize some of them -- it

14

might not be all of it, but I think we have a good

15

team that will help us to realize some of that

16

carryover savings that I try to project.

17 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
18 CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
19 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I guess the bigger picture
20

question is is this a symptom of a systemic disease

21

or is this a symptom of under estimating/over

22

estimating in one isolated year? You know, we had

23

been informed or heard before a couple years ago,

24

whatever, that our salary costs, employee costs, and

25

operational costs continue to rise and our revenue
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is not keeping up with that cost. At some point in

2

time -- you know, we are making up the difference,

3

taking the salary increases, reducing operations.

4

At some point we'll have no more operations to

5

reduce. The next thing we have to reduce is bodies,

6

personnel, or raise the taxes.

7

So are we in a situation now where we have to

8

take a very hard look at the trend that is occurring

9

and over a period of time do a projection of our

10

revenue streams versus our expenditures for -- and

11

don't count CIP in this business, but -- or the

12

one-time expenses, but the day-to-day operational

13

expenses. And probably Mr. Yoshimi's office or the

14

Finance Office can go back and start looking at

15

these things and give us a better picture of what's

16

happening to us not just this year but in the future

17

years.

18

Because if it's systemic, as I suspect it is,

19

then we better be looking at making some other kinds

20

of decisions in the coming 18 months or so. Even if

21

we get by with this year's budget, we're still going

22

to not correct the trend, unless we take an action

23

of some kind. You know, freezing employees, laying

24

them off. I mean, we can't just keep cutting

25

operations, or we're going to end up like the
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Prosecutor's Office. You know, somewhere in time if

2

our revenue stream is not keeping up -- if

3

assessments are not keeping up -- tax assessment

4

isn't keeping up with the cost of government doing

5

business, then we need to make an adjustment some

6

place, either in the revenue side or the operations

7

side or both.

8

So if we maybe could ask Mr. Regan to have

9

his Department look at -- look at that, you know,

10

historically, look at our expenses and things and

11

provide us with -- not for this budget cycle. I

12

don't think it's going to help us with this one, but

13

for the near future that we need this kind of

14

information and it's going to be -- I mean, you've

15

got to tell it like it is. And we can't keep -- we

16

can't keep going at a pace where we're -- where the

17

gap is closing between the revenue and the

18

expenditure and we're not going to be aware of it

19

until we hit that point.

20

I don't know, maybe we hit that point this

21

year. I mean, maybe we're in that point now, but we

22

need to be aware of that. You know, is it just

23

something -- is it our revenues that are slipping or

24

is it our expenses are increasing to the point we're

25

in the situation we're in today? Can that question
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be answered?

2 CHAIR HOKAMA: Department.
3 MR. REGAN: Can I just mention one thing? I just want to
4

mention a couple of things that you've addressed,

5

Councilmember Tavares, and these are some of the

6

discussions that we've had within the Finance

7

Department with regards to why we are -- and why we

8

are where we are today. And I think you really hit

9

the nail on the head in terms of why carryover

10

savings has diminished to this level. And a portion

11

of that is the fact that we've been relying on

12

carryover savings as a source of revenues while

13

keeping our budget flat and costs are increasing.

14

And of course as costs increase, year over year

15

you're going to realize less and less carryover

16

savings from that particular savings.

17

Additionally, you know, it's -- we had -- in

18

analyzing some of the things that the -- that

19

occurred over the last fiscal year, you know, there

20

were some incidents where we apparently spent a

21

tremendous amount of money on cash CIP. So any time

22

you spend monies on cash CIP, you take monies out of

23

the General Fund that would have been there normally

24

to be realized as a revenue source for the next

25

fiscal year. There's also a number of one-time
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1

expenditures that occurred that were unexpected

2

expenditures, such as the HELP program, such as, you

3

know, the dengue fever situation that we had, the

4

typhus clean up.

5

So there was a lot of unexpected things that

6

occurred that affected this number. We identified

7

those doing our rating agency presentation for this

8

recent bond refunding. So, you know, I think it's,

9

as you were stating, more systemic. That's my --

10

that's my opinion.

11 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So is it your intention, then, to
12

follow this up with -- with more definitive

13

information regarding the direction and possibly

14

what we need to do about it to correct this downward

15

spiral?

16 MR. REGAN: Our job is -- thank you. Our job is to work
17

to try to give direction. We are working with the

18

Budget Director. We're trying to assist the

19

Administration in giving them the proper direction

20

to move in. Before I go on, though, I want to

21

mention that, you know, Dani made an estimate. His

22

office made an estimate. And an estimate is just

23

that, it's a projection. And I don't think we

24

can -- I can't knock him for it, and I think his

25

Department and he did a good job with the estimates
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1

that they did on these revenues with what they had,

2

with the information that they had at the time. But

3

in doing further analysis which was presented by Ty

4

this afternoon, you know, we came across these

5

revisions that need to be made.

6

But getting back to my original point, you

7

know, there are a number of ways that the Council

8

can look at in terms of revising the way that we --

9

we look at our expenditures. We can look at

10

implementing enterprise funds, where rather than

11

subsidizing services with General Fund revenues, we

12

subsidize them like they're their own business and

13

they basically pay for themselves. There's a number

14

of ways that we can pick this apart and make

15

suggestions. And we're actively doing that at this

16

time, you know, because obviously we all want to do

17

a good job for this County.

18 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, Mr. Chairman. This is just
19

for everyone's information. The Administration last

20

year sent down a carryover savings projection of 10

21

million and the Council increased it by $100,000.

22

That was it. So it wasn't like it was 7 million and

23

we increased it 3 million. And, you know, it was a

24

relatively small amount that was increased, and we

25

also decreased a whole bunch of other revenues last

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

188

BF 4/2/03

1

time around. That's all.

2 MR. AGSALOG: Mr. Chairman.
3 CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, sir.
4 MR. AGSALOG: I'm glad that Councilman -- Councilmember
5

Tavares brought up a very, very good issue on the

6

trends of revenue versus the expenditures. This

7

Administration is committed to look at all our

8

operations. And Mayor Arakawa, when he was down

9

here, he suggested -- or informed you that he's

10

working with the accountant -- I mean auditors from

11

the State. And I think this is the opportune time

12

for us to evaluate all the operations we have,

13

management audit to see our operations. And I'm not

14

saying that because you guys appropriated operations

15

last year -- I'm not saying that, you know, that's

16

wrong. It's not. I'm saying that maybe there's

17

some ways that we could improve the operation and

18

still the level funding will be the same or lower

19

stage of the funding.

20

Because we just didn't have all the time to

21

discuss all this between your body and the

22

Administration maybe to look at other revenues, but

23

I think if we evaluate all our operations and see if

24

we could be more efficient, we could be more

25

creative in doing the same level of services to our
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2

community and don't have to raise taxes all the
time. I think we can do that. And I would -- I

3

would ask this body to support our effort to have

4

that management audit in our program next year, and

5

we'll all benefit from it. And I would appreciate I

6

think if that be supported.

7 CHAIR HOKAMA: Let me just share with the members, putting

8

cash in CIP doesn't mean we take away from carryover

9

savings. It's still there until it's encumbered or

10

spent. It's an administrative decision. The other

11

area is -- and I'm going to ask this now, because

12

maybe the Budget Director may need to be involved,

13

the Finance Department, as well as Public Works, but

14

if this proposal goes through, we tend -- we have

15

the potential of losing up to $40 million of Federal

16

money because of Federal highway projects that we

17

will not participate in for this County. And we

18

have already anted up our 20 percent for many of

19

these projects.

20

If it is not encumbered, I consider that

21

still part of General Fund monies and not

22

transferred -- unless the transfer has been

23

completed to Highway. Wouldn't that be a potential

24

carryover savings for this County? So that's

25

something I need for you folks to look at, as well
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as why should the County lose $40 million of Federal

2

Highway Funds, and you can forward that to Public

3

Works and give us a status of all of those projects

4

too.

5

The reason I think it's important that the

6

members bring up these questions, Department and

7

Administration, is that already under Human Concerns

8

we have a growth of almost $3 million of new grant

9

requests or line items, and yet we do not show or

10

are being told how you folks had planned to pay for

11

it. I already know of -- well, I have my options to

12

present to the Committee later, but, Members, if you

13

look at the historics, I think about three, four

14

years ago we had only maybe 8 million of actual

15

carryover. We made adjustments, we asked

16

departments to tighten up, and then the next year we

17

showed a big ability to rebound and we had very good

18

carryover savings where I am -- I was very

19

comfortable. Okay. And then again, because of

20

impacts we had unanticipated, the County was able to

21

respond, one-time dip shots in the arm, whether it

22

was the HELP program or -- but that's why you use

23

carryover savings for those bad times.

24
25

We will need, again, to be working with
Mr. Regan, Mr. Yoshimi, and Mr. Agsalog on how we're
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going to build this part back, but I think what we

2

need to do is get those graphs about annual

3

increases and required expenditures, whether it be

4

through collective bargaining. We know already.

5

Last year we pay -- what did we pay for retirement?

6

$2 million? And this year we're going to pay 7

7

because that's what the actuarial requirements are?

8

So in one year we get one $5 million bump just in

9

one expenditure requirement. 4? Last year was 4?

10

Mr. Yoshimi says 4, but we're going up to 7. So

11

that's $3 million increase in one year.

12

Okay. Health Fund grows between -- we lucky

13

if we get one 8.5 percent increase. We normally

14

look at budgeting 11 to 12 percent for Health Fund

15

increase a year. Okay. And we're like any other

16

employer now. Public sector is dealing with this

17

same requirements. Okay. Now we have deferred

18

compensation concerns, we have collective bargaining

19

increases, and again, Members, you're well aware

20

that even if it's 1 or 2 percent because of step

21

increases, might be 5 percent increase to total

22

revenue requirements.

23

So, again, I share this. I will, again, keep

24

you reminded of our requirements because I have my

25

doubts of raising this $368 million. And I'm going
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1

to be honest with you, I'm looking at minimum $30

2

million less.

3

So on that note, we'll end today's meeting,

4

unless there's announcements. We've got a 6:00

5

p.m. West Maui meeting.

6

If we need to, Mr. Director Regan, we will

7

ask and if you allow us to work with you and

8

Mr. Yoshimi to get the tightened -- tightened up

9

numbers and narrow the parameters of variance on

10

revenues, we would appreciate it. The Chair will

11

only appropriate what we have. We will not take too

12

many guesses on appropriations.

13

Ms. Tavares.

14 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman, then you're going to
15

work with Administration in providing the numbers,

16

the up-to-date numbers for expenditures and

17

revenues?

18 CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
19 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: As far as those Countywide costs.
20 CHAIR HOKAMA: And I think one of the things that's going
21

to help us, again, is the third quarter report. And

22

again, if Mr. Regan will assist us, even if it's

23

preliminary, I think one thing we need to have a

24

grip on is the CAFR and what is going to be the

25

actual closing numbers.
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1 COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right. Thank you.
2 CHAIR HOKAMA: That will be essential in our
3

deliberations.
Okay, Members, any announcements? If not, we

4
5

have another meeting to go to. This meeting is

6

adjourned.

7
8

9

(Gavel).

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.(excused: RC)
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

ADJOURN: 3:52 p.m.

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
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